

\$B 285 999

REESE LIBRARY

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA.

Received June 1898.

Accession No. 71558 . Class No.



Digitized by the Internet Archive in 2007 with funding from Microsoft Corporation

BELIEF IN GOD



BELIEF IN GOD

BY

ALFRED WILLIAMS MOMERIE

M.A., D.Sc., LL.D.

SOMETIME FELLOW OF ST JOHN'S COLLEGE, CAMBRIDGE, AND PROFESSOR OF LOGIC AND METAPHYSICS IN KING'S COLLEGE, LONDON



WILLIAM BLACKWOOD AND SONS
EDINBURGH AND LONDON
MDCCCXCV

BD555 M65

715-58



NOTE TO THE FIRST EDITION.

This little book was written at the request of the Editor of the "Helps to Belief" Series. He was, however, of opinion that it was too abstruse for the class of readers for whom that Series was intended, and he therefore suggested a considerable number of alterations. But, as it appeared to me that these changes would weaken the argument, I asked permission to withdraw the book from the series; and I now publish it by itself entirely on my own responsibility.

A. W. M.

NOTE TO THE SECOND EDITION.

I HAVE only seen one reply to 'Belief in God,' and that was in the 'Westminster Review.' The article was very short, and not very relevant; but I have added a few footnotes with reference to the reviewer's animadversions.

A. W. M.



CONTENTS.

CHAPTER I.				PAGE
THE DESIRE FOR GOD,	٠		•	
CHAPTER II.				
MATERIALISM,	•	•	•	16
CHAPTER III.				
AGNOSTICISM,		•		31
CHAPTER IV.				
SUPERNATURAL PURPOSE, .			,	52
CHAPTER V.				
THE INFINITE PERSONALITY, .				72





BELIEF IN GOD.

CHAPTER I.

THE DESIRE FOR GOD.

THE religious sentiments are so common, that they may be considered practically universal. They are absent in certain individuals, no doubt, just as the faculty of sight is sometimes absent; but their absence is exceptional and rare. They existed in the earliest ages of which we can obtain any information, and there is every reason to believe that they will continue to exist to the end of time. We find, for example, Homer saying, "As young birds open their mouths for food, so all men crave for the gods." And in the 'Vedanta' an Indian thinker—a very different type of man from Homer—expresses the same sentiment in very similar words. "As birds,"

he says, "repair to a tree to dwell therein, so all the universe repairs to the Supreme Being." Though differing much in their general views of life, the Greek poet and the Indian philosopher are both convinced as to man's profound need of God.

By the help of philology we can go back further still. Long before the time of Homer, long before the dawn of history, men had learnt to believe in God and to love Him. When the ancestors of Greeks and Indians were yet dwelling in the centre of Asia as a single and undivided nation, they had in their language a word which meant "Heaven-Father." And Max Müller has found traces of the same idea in the Semitic languages. The founder of Buddhism, it is true, is generally thought to have disbelieved in God: but his followers have very seldom preserved a strictly atheistic religion. It may be asserted without fear of contradiction that, generally speaking, all the world over men believe in a supernatural being, or in supernatural beings, with whom they desire to enter into communion, or whose favour at any rate they are anxious to obtain.

Of course religious conceptions have often been degraded. Men have frequently imagined

The Desire for God.



their gods to be merely magnified copies of themselves. But, alike in the lowest form of religion and in the highest, we see evidence of an instinct that is practically universal. Very often this is little more than an instinct of self-preservation. The worshipper seeks merely to make use of the Deity for his own private ends. For example, the negro of Guinea beats his gods when they do not gratify his wishes; and the New Zealander threatens to kill and eat them. On the same principle Jacob attempted to make a bargain with Jehovah. "If God will keep me," he said, "in the way that I go, and will give me bread to eat and raiment to put on, so that I come again to my father's house in peace, then shall the Lord be my God." And on the same principle again, many persons, even in civilised and Christian England, would utterly refuse to serve God for naught. Religion consists, as they think, in doing what may be necessary to escape hell.

But as a rule we find that the religious instinct prompts men to something more—to the expression, namely, of gratitude and reverence and love. Everywhere we discover traces of these higher sentiments; and though their manifestations are very diverse, the sentiments themselves

are always essentially the same. The Red Indian, before setting out on the chase, blows a few whiffs of tobacco towards heaven, because he believes that the Great Spirit delights to inhale its vapours. A grotesque act of worship this may seem to us; but it is the outcome, undoubtedly, of that very desire to do honour to the Deity, which leads to the burning of incense in some of our modern churches. It is the self-same instinct which induced the Aztecs to place seats by the roadside for their gods to rest upon; which inspired King David with a wish to build a house for the Lord; and which impelled St Paul to declare that "The Most High dwelleth not in temples made with hands." It was one and the same desire to give the Deity of their best which led men in Mexico to the lavish offering up of human victims; and in Judæa to the expression of the sentiment that "the sacrifices of God are a broken spirit and a contrite heart."

It is not necessary now to inquire how the religious instinct was originally called forth, nor to investigate historically the character of its manifestations. The science of comparative religion is not yet sufficiently advanced for any dogmatic statements as to the primary religious ideas. But it is generally supposed that in the-

ology, as in all else, the human race has proceeded along a course of evolution and develop-The belief in spirits may very probably have originated, as Mr Herbert Spencer suggests, from the phenomena of sleep. In dreams it would appear to the primitive man as if he possessed a double, an alter ego, capable of a distinct and separate existence; and in some countries the first gods men recognised may have been the doubles or ghosts of their ancestors. In other countries the first gods may have been natural objects, such as rain and wind, sun and sky; these objects, from the active powers which they manifested, seeming to the primitive man to be endowed with a personal life similar to his own. In all cases the original form of worship may have been what Professor Max Müller calls henotheismthat is, a belief in several gods, each of which was regarded at the moment of worship as for the time supreme. But one thing is certain, that religions tend to become monotheistic in proportion to the mental and moral development of the worshippers. For a time, a belief in one pre-eminently superior Deity may co-exist with a belief in several inferior deities, as was formerly the case in Egypt, and is still among many

barbarous tribes in Africa and America. But sooner or later the many become merged in the one, and the inferior deities are at last regarded as merely emissaries or attributes of the Supreme God.

Now it is a very common notion in the present day that, just as henotheism or polytheism gradually gives place to monotheism, so monotheism in its turn will be superseded by atheism, or at any rate agnosticism. Only let people have enough culture, it is said, and they will give up the belief in one God, just as they have given up belief in many gods. My answer to the assertion is this,—it is simply not true. There are no facts whatever to justify it. The world has not had any thinkers that can for a moment be compared to Plato, Aristotle, Kant, and Hegel; and these were all theists. You say, perhaps, they lived in almost antediluvian times, and so had not the benefit of listening to our modern apostles of enlightenment. Here, again, I must point out a very frequent error. It is commonly thought that nearly all the ablest men in the present day are agnostics, if not materialists. A few years ago, Mr Froude made the assertion that the foremost scientists had gone over in a body to the materialistic camp. But this was conclusively

answered by Professor Tait, who mentioned the names of Brewster, Faraday, Forbes, Graham, Rowan, Hamilton, Herschel, Talbot, belonging to the immediate past; and Andrews, Joule, Clerk Maxwell, Balfour Stewart, Stokes, and William Thomson, who were all at that time alive. "Surely," says Professor Tait, "there are no truly scientific thinkers in Britain more advanced than these; and each and all of them, when opportunity presented itself, have spoken in a sense altogether different from that implied by Mr Froude." No doubt there are some eminent scientists among us who are very pronounced agnostics. Their mental attitude may be accounted for partly by a prejudice against religion, excusable enough, arising from the theological persecutions of science in the past, and partly by the fact that. in regard to metaphysical subjects, they possess only that small amount of knowledge which is proverbially a dangerous thing. But whatever be the reason of their agnosticism, it does not alter the fact that they are exceptions to a general Thinkers are almost always theists. Agnostic opinions, I admit, are rapidly gaining acceptance among the multitude; but this is just because agnosticism is essentially shallow and superficial, and therefore very easily mastered.

You will see what I mean if you read consecutively Mr Frederic Harrison, the disciple of Comte, and Principal Caird, the disciple of Hegel. The claim to intellectual superiority which the agnostics put forward, appears supremely ridiculous to every one who is acquainted with the history of thought. Their opinions may be right, or they may be wrong; but in any case, they have no a priori claim to our veneration, for they are condemned by all the ablest thinkers of the world.

And further, it is very curious to notice, those who imagine that the belief in God can no longer be justified, often make implicit and even explicit confessions of the loss which they feel themselves to have sustained. Strauss and Comte having got rid, as they thought, of the old God, set about making a new one. Strauss personified the universe, and Comte personified humanity; and they endeavour to persuade us that these personified abstractions are capable of satisfying the longings of the human heart. But it has often been acknowledged, even by agnostics themselves, that such satisfaction cannot be obtained, and that, though we have no reason for thinking there is a Deity, it would be indeed well for us if there were. Even when the belief in God has given way before destructive criticism, the desire for God, as a rule, persistently remains.

In his posthumous essays, J. S. Mill defended very strongly the agnostic doctrine that we can never have any certain knowledge in regard to the supernatural. But at the same time he insisted with equal force upon the necessity of cultivating, in the region of hope and imagination, those religious ideas which had been, as he held, for ever removed from the region of belief. "The indulgence of hope with regard to the government of the universe and the destiny of man after death, if we recognise as a clear truth that we have no ground for more than a hope, is legitimate and philosophically defensible. The beneficial effect of such a hope is far from trifling. It makes life and human nature a far greater thing to the feelings, and gives greater strength, as well as greater solemnity, to all the sentiments which are awakened in us by our fellow-creatures and by mankind at large. It allays the sense of that irony of nature which is so painfully felt, when we see the exertions and sacrifices of a life culminating in the formation of a wise and noble mind, only to disappear from the world when the time has just arrived at which the world seems about to begin reaping the benefit of it

... There is another and most important exercise of imagination which in the past and present has been kept up principally by means of religious belief, and which is infinitely precious to mankind; so much so, that human excellence greatly depends upon the sufficiency of the provision made for it. This consists in the familiarity of the imagination with the conception of a morally perfect Being, and the habit of taking the approbation of such a Being as the norma or standard to which to refer, and by which to regulate our characters and lives. . . . To the other inducements for cultivating a religious devotion to the welfare of our fellow-creatures, it superadds the feeling that we may be co-operating with the unseen Being, to whom we owe all that is enjoyable in life. . . . It appears to me that supernatural hope, in the degree and kind in which what I have called rational scepticism does not refuse to sanction them, may still contribute not a little to give this religion [viz., the religion of humanity] its due ascendancy over the human mind."

Similarly, Professor Tyndall, at the conclusion of his Belfast Address, says: "If the human mind, with the yearning of a pilgrim for his distant home, will still turn to the mystery from which it has emerged, seeking so to fashion it as to give unity to thought and faith,—so long as this is done, not only without intolerance or bigotry of any kind, but with the enlightened recognition that ultimate fixidity of conception is here unattainable, and that each succeeding age must be held free to fashion the mystery in accordance with its own needs,—then, casting aside all the restrictions of materialism. I would affirm this to be a field for the noblest exercise of what, in contrast with the knowing faculties, may be called the creative faculties of man. Here, however, I touch upon a theme too great for me, but which will assuredly be handled by the loftiest minds when you and I, like streaks of morning cloud, shall have melted into the infinite azure of the past."

The same admission has been made by other writers who were even more pronounced agnostics than J. S. Mill and Tyndall. Professor Clifford, Viscount Amberley, and "Physicus" were of opinion that science had removed the religious ideas, not only from the sphere of belief, but even from that of hope and imagination. Yet they honestly admitted, in pathetic and eloquent words, the loss which had thus been inflicted on the world. Professor Clifford said on one occasion, "We have seen the spring sun shine out

of an empty heaven upon a soulless earth, and we have felt with utter loneliness that the Great Companion was dead." Viscount Amberley again, after having endeavoured to prove that the Supreme Being is absolutely inscrutable and unknowable, and that, therefore, all the old ideas and hopes of religion must be given up, says: "I can attempt no answer to the objection which will no doubt be urged, that so abstract and cold a faith as that expounded here can afford no satisfaction to the moral sentiments. Indeed I must to a certain extent admit the reality of the loss which the adoption of this faith entails. There is consolation, no doubt, in the thought of a heavenly Father who loves us; there is strength in the idea that He sees and helps us in our continual combat against evil; there is happiness in the hope that He will assign us in another life an infinite reward for all the endurances of this. Above all, there is comfort in the reflection that when we are parted by death we are not parted for ever; that our love for those whom we have cherished on earth is no temporary bond, to be broken ere long in bitterness and despair, but a possession never to be lost again—a union of souls, interrupted for a little while by the separation of the body, only to be again renewed

in far greater perfection, and carried on into far higher joys than can be even imagined here. All this is beautiful and full of fascination—why should we deny it? Candour compels us to admit that in giving it up, with the other illusions of our younger days, we are resigning a balm for the wounded spirit, for which it would be hard to find an equivalent in all the repertories of science and in all the treasures of philosophy."

And "Physicus" at the conclusion of his 'Candid Examination of Theism,' in which he has endeavoured to show that the only rational attitude of the human mind towards religious questions is that of suspended judgment, says: "It is with the utmost sorrow that I find myself compelled to accept the conclusions here worked out. I am far from being able to agree with those who affirm that the twilight doctrine of the new faith is a desirable substitute for the waning splendour of the old. I am not ashamed to confess that with this virtual denial of God the universe has lost to me its soul of loveliness; and although from henceforth the precept to 'work while it is day' will doubtless gain an intensified force, from the terribly intensified meaning of the words, 'the night cometh when no man can work,' yet when at times I think, as think at times I

must, of the appalling contrast between the hallowed glory of that creed which once was mine, and the lonely mystery of existence as I now find it—at such times it will ever be impossible to avoid the sharpest pang of which my nature is susceptible. For, whether it be owing to my intelligence not being sufficiently advanced to meet the requirements of the age, or whether it be due to the memory of those sacred associations which, to me at least, were the sweetest life has given, I cannot but feel that for me, and for others who think as I do, the precept 'know thyself' has become transformed into the terrific oracle of Œdipus, 'Mayest thou never know the truth of what thou art.'"

Now this general—almost universal—desire for God, though it does not prove, does establish a very strong presumption in favour of, the Divine existence. A belief would not have been held in common by men at once so great and so greatly dissimilar as Plato and Paul, unless it had been supported by—to say the least—substantial evidence. An instinct which was pos-

¹ I now put these words in italics to draw attention to an oversight of the Westminster Reviewer. I do not consider the existence of God to be *proved* by the observations offered in this chapter. Had I thought so I should not have written the rest of the book.

sessed alike by the poet Homer and by the philosopher Hegel; which led our Aryan ancestors to speak of the Heaven-Father; which induced Christ to teach His disciples the Paternoster; which compelled Clifford, the very type of what is called an advanced thinker, to mourn when he thought that the Great Companion was dead,such an instinct is not very likely to turn out altogether delusive, absolutely out of harmony with fact. The presumption in favour of the existence of God, arising from a belief so universal and an instinct so persistent, is not at all affected by the flippant fallacies which half-educated writers contribute from time to time to popular periodicals. Nay, the presumption has not been perceptibly diminished by the strongest arguments which have as yet been advanced by the ablest opponents of theism. There is as much reason to-day as there ever was for believing that, though religions perish, Religion will never die—that while gods change and pass away, God endureth for ever.

CHAPTER II.

MATERIALISM.

MORE than two thousand years ago the philosophers Leucippus and Democritus founded what is called the atomic theory. In the beginning, according to this hypothesis, there was nothing but an infinite number of atoms, which moved about in all directions in infinite space. The atoms were small particles of matter differing from one another only in size and shape. Everything which now exists has been brought into being by their collisions, and by the subsequent combinations to which the collisions gave rise. In this way we can account for the origin of suns and planets, of animals and men, and even, according to Democritus, of sensation, thought, and self-consciousness. Now this theory, with certain modifications, still survives. Different views are held as to the ultimate nature of the atoms, and

the manner in which their combinations have been effected. But in some form or other the doctrine of atomism is held in the present day by nearly all the ablest physicists.

Those who hold it, however, may be divided into two very distinct classes. Some regard it as applicable only to the material world; while others think that its scope is coextensive with the universe, and contains the ultimate explanation of mind. The former class—those, viz., who restrict the atomic theory to the explanation of physical phenomena—may be, and generally are, theists: as for example, Bacon, Descartes, Locke, Newton, Boyle, Clerk Maxwell, and Sir William Thomson. The latter class are materialists, and. practically at all events, atheists. Democritus himself maintained the doctrine in its widest sense. The soul, he said, consisted of atoms, but of atoms which were very fine and round and smooth like those of fire, and which were therefore capable of interpenetrating the whole body. For this atomic soul, materialists in the present day generally substitute the nervous system, the nature and uses of which were in the time of Democritus altogether unknown.

According to this view, then, matter is the cause of mind. Everything with which we are

acquainted has been compounded out of the primitive atoms. Our mental, no less than our physical, life is due simply and solely to the combination of material particles. Materialists differ very much in opinion as to what matter really is, but they are all agreed that in itself—that is to say, in its elementary constituents—it is destitute of sensation and thought. Intelligence only arises when the unintelligent atoms combine in certain complex ways. In the beginning there was no mind; there was nothing but empty space and senseless atoms. And in the end there will be no mind; it will cease to be with the dissolution of those complex material combinations to which it owes its existence. Mind is but a transitory appearance in the eternal evolution of matter.

Now any plausibility which materialism possesses, you will find to be entirely due to the vagueness of the language in which it is explained. The statements of materialists, as soon as one reflects upon them, turn out to be contradictory and absurd. Not only is their doctrine incapable of accounting for the facts of experience, but it is absolutely incompatible with them. If materialism were true, our experience would be different—or rather we should have no experience at all. From senseless atoms and empty

space our minds could never have been produced. Let us see.

Materialists often speak as if thoughts were identical with neural processes. Ideas are in reality material things. A state of mind is neither more nor less than a particular state of body. Now reflection will show that this cannot be. Every idea, no doubt, is preceded and accompanied by certain molecular and chemical changes in the nervous system. But the idea cannot possibly be identical with these nervous changes, for the simple reason that we perceive the one and do not perceive the other. An idea carries with it no intimation whatever as to the

¹ Here, in the first edition, occurred the following sentence: "The brain secretes thought, it has been said, just as the liver secretes bile." The Westminster Reviewer quotes this sentence to show I have misrepresented the materialists. He says: "Professor Momerie cannot be ignorant of the fact, that while the 'secretion of thought' was bandied about a century ago, a man of science would no more speak of brain secreting thought than he would speak of a piece of iron secreting magnetism." Now I did not intend to lay any stress on the word "secretion," which has been given up, but on the idea of secretion, which has been retained. If there be nothing in the universe but matter, then thought must be a property of matter. According to materialists, thought is a property of the brain, just as magnetism is a property of the piece of iron. But I now omit the obnoxious phrase, out of deference to the historical sensitiveness of my reviewer. My argument of course is quite unaffected by the omission.



nature of the physiological process to which it corresponds; and even if we knew what the process was, that knowledge, so far from being identical with the original idea, would constitute a new idea totally distinct. When I think of anything, there is doubtless a physical process in my brain corresponding to the thought; but to think about that physical process is to have a new and altogether different kind of thought. You might as well confuse the bullet in a target with the rifle and gunpowder which sent it there, as identify a thought, of which you are conscious, with a physiological process, of which you are not conscious, and which, if you were conscious of it, would be something absolutely dissimilar to your original thought.

Again, materialists very often confuse the physical organs of perception with the mental faculties which perceive. It is sometimes imagined that sights and sounds are fully explained by a description of the eye or the ear. But an organ of sense is merely, as the word itself signifies, an instrument—an instrument through which the soul receives impressions. An eye is as much an instrument as a telescope or a microscope. An ear is as much an instrument as a telephone or a microphone. And the usefulness of every

instrument depends upon there being some one to employ it. To mistake the organ of perception for the faculty of the being who perceives, is like mistaking a piano for a pianist or a fishing-net for the fisherman. Nay, it is even more absurd. For, not only are the organs of sense distinct from the faculties of perception, but no necessary connection can be discovered between the two. "It is not even probable," says Butler, "that the mind has any kind of relation to the body which it might not have to any other foreign matter formed into instruments of perception." As Aristotle and Plato long ago explained, it is not our eyes which see nor our ears which hear; it is we who see and hear by means of them. The sights which come to me through the retina of my eye, and the sounds which pass through the tympanum of my ear, together with the other perceptions that arise through the instrumentality of my other organs of sense,—all these perceptions are mine; they form part of my individual experience, and are connected in the unity of my own personal life.

To explain this unity of experience, materialists often resort to another false identification of things which are totally distinct. Not only are thoughts confused with neural processes, and

the physical organs of sense with the mental faculties of perception, but very frequently the brain is spoken of as if it were the mind or soul. The sense of personal identity, it is said, may be accounted for by the unity of brain. erroneousness of this doctrine may be very easily proved. (1) The unity of the brain is really plurality, for the brain is extended and divisible; whereas the unity of self-consciousness is simple. for self-consciousness is unextended and indivisible: and, manifestly, two things which are totally different cannot possibly be identical. (2) If I were my brain and my brain were I. in being conscious of myself I should be conscious of my brain: and, with the continual change in its component particles, I should be aware of a corresponding change in my own identity; I should feel that I was being constantly converted into some one else. But I am not conscious of any change in my brain. I am not conscious of it at all, except in case of illhealth or disease; and, even then, it is I that am conscious of my brain, and not my brain that is conscious of itself. The mind therefore, which is conscious and conscious of itself, must not be identified with the brain, which is unconscious both of itself and of everything else. Two things

cannot be the same when one of them possesses a quality which the other lacks.

The essential, irreducible difference between unconscious matter and conscious mind is nowadays usually acknowledged by acute thinkers of every school. There are no two men, for example, whose general ideas are more dissimilar than Professor Tyndall and Mr Ruskin; and yet they are unanimous, and have spoken in very similar terms, regarding the immaterial nature of mind. In his address to the Physical Section of the British Association in 1868, Tyndall said: "The passage from the physics of the brain to the corresponding facts of consciousness is unthink-Granting that a definite thought and a definite molecular action occur in the brain simultaneously, we do not possess the intellectual organ, nor apparently any rudiment of the organ, which would enable us to pass by a process of reasoning from the one phenomenon to the other. They appear together, but we do not know why. Were our minds and senses so expanded, strengthened, and illuminated as to enable us to see and feel the very molecules of the brain; were we capable of following all their motions, all their groupings, all their electric discharges, if such there be; and were we intimately acquainted with the corre-

sponding states of thought and feeling,—we should be as far as ever from the solution of the problem -How are these physical processes connected with the facts of consciousness? The chasm between the two classes of phenomena would still remain intellectually impassable."—"So long," says Ruskin, "as you have that fire of that heart within you, and know the reality of it, you need be under no alarm as to its chemical or mechanical analysis. It is quite true that the tympanum of the ear vibrates under sound, and that the surface of the water in a ditch vibrates too; but the ditch hears nothing for all that, and my hearing is still to me as blessed a mystery as ever, and the interval between the ditch and me quite as great. If the trembling sound in my ears was once of the marriage bells which began my happiness, and is now of the passing bell which ends it, the difference between those two sounds to me cannot be counted by the number of concussions. There have been some curious speculations lately as to the conveyance of mental changes by brain-waves. What does it matter how they are conveyed? The consciousness itself is not a wave. It may be accompanied here and there by any quantity of quivers and shakes of anything you can find in the universe that is

shakeable. What is that to me? My friend is dead, and my—according to modern views—vibratory sorrow is not one whit less, or less mysterious, than my old quiet one."

Even Büchner occasionally admits as much as this, though generally he writes like a thoroughgoing materialist. He believes that thought and the soul have arisen from the combination of material atoms, yet he distinctly declares that they are not themselves material. "We do not know," he says, "how spirit can be defined as anything else than as something immaterial in itself, excluding matter or opposed to it." And Professor Bain advocates a doctrine which he has called "guarded or qualified materialism," and which will, he thinks, preserve this fundamental distinction. While asserting that mind is in the last resort the outcome of matter, he still insists upon the fact that the two things are now utterly different, and quite incapable of being compared.

This recognition of the essential difference between mind and matter, which forces itself upon all thoughtful minds, has led to a kind of semi-materialism, which is much in vogue in the present day. It is often asserted that something of the nature of mind, though very crude and raw and undeveloped, existed along with matter, or was inherent in it, from the very beginning. Every particle of matter, it is said, has a mental side. At the close of his essay on "Scientific Materialism," Professor Tyndall gives us an eloquent description of his musings on the summit of the Matterhorn. "Hacked and hurt by time, the aspect of the mountain from its higher crags saddened me. Hitherto the impression it made was that of savage strength; here we had inexorable decay. But this notion of decay implied a reference to a period when the Matterhorn was in the full strength of mountainhood. Thought naturally ran back to its remoter origin and sculpture. Nor did thought halt there, but wandered on through molten worlds to that nebulous haze, which philosophers have regarded as the source of all material things. I tried to look at this universal cloud as containing within itself the prediction of all that has since occurred. I tried to imagine it as the seat of those forces whose action was to issue in solar and stellar systems and all that they involve. Did that formless fog contain potentially the sadness with which I regarded the Matterhorn? Did the thought which now ran back to it simply return to its primeval home? If so, had we not better recast our definitions of matter and force? For if life and thought be the very flower of both, any definition which omits life and thought must be inadequate, if not untrue." There is a similar and more frequently quoted passage at the close of the Belfast Address. The professor cites with approval Bruno's saying—" Matter is not the mere empty capacity which philosophers have pictured her to be, but the universal mother, who brings forth all things as the fruit of her own womb." "And," continues Tyndall, "believing as I do in the continuity of Nature, I cannot stop abruptly where our microscopes cease to be of use. Here the vision of the mind authoritatively supplements the vision of the eye. By a necessity engendered and justified by science, I cross the boundary of experimental evidence, and discern in that matter, which we in our ignorance of its latent powers, and notwithstanding our professed reverence for its Creator, have hitherto covered with opprobrium, the promise and potency of all terrestrial life."

Haeckel, also, talks very much in the same way in the preface to his 'History of Creation.' He, too, quotes a saying of Bruno to the effect that "a spirit exists in all things, and no body is so small but it contains a part of the divine substance within itself by which it is animated."

Haeckel further quotes Goethe's remark that "matter can never exist and be active without mind." And he adds—"All bodies are equally animated; wherever there is corporeal substances there is also mental power."

Similarly the late Professor Clifford, in an ingenious but highly illogical essay upon the nature of things-in-themselves, asserts that "the molecules of matter, though devoid of mind, possess a small piece of mind-stuff." When the material particles are combined in complex ways, the little pieces of mind-stuff that go along with them become likewise similarly combined, and the result is feeling, thought, self-consciousness, personality. Thus mind—as we know it—has been, so to speak, built up out of the elementary mental atoms which accompany the elementary atoms of matter. Consciousness is just a combination of molecules which are individually unconscious.

Now mind as we know it could not possibly have been built up in this fashion. For the distinguishing peculiarity of mind is to be one and indivisible. It remains persistently itself, while its experiences change and vanish. The particles of the brain are constantly being wasted by use, and they are as constantly being replaced

by other particles. As they pass away, they must carry their pieces of mind-stuff along with them. Hence a personality is no more to be manufactured out of little pieces of mind-stuff than out of little pieces of granite-stuff. That which is one and permanent, manifestly cannot be a plexus of things which are many and transient. A personality cannot be compounded out of a number of impersonalities. If anybody thinks it can, he is capable of arguing that a scholar is nothing more than an ingenious arrangement of books, or that a sculptor might be produced by a careful collection of chisels.

Mind, therefore, can neither have been evolved from the purely material atoms of Democritus, nor from the semi-mental atoms of Clifford. Atoms did not, and could not, contain "the promise and potency" of our mental life; for the unity of consciousness cannot be the product of an unconscious, nor even of a conscious, plurality. If each of the primitive atoms had been actually aware of itself, a combination of such atoms would merely produce a union of many individuals, and not the unity of one. No "recasting of definitions" will ever make it conceivable that matter should have given rise to mind. As well might you recast the definition of canvas

to account for the art of painting. The self-consciousness which underlies all our experience, and which makes us what we are, cannot be the outcome of that which is essentially different from itself. It must proceed from another self-consciousness—viz., from the self-consciousness of God. Curious as it may appear, and little as we might have been inclined to expect it, the author of the 2d chapter of the Book of Genesis has anticipated the teaching of the highest modern metaphysics. The only possible explanation of our personal existence is this: "God breathed into man the breath of life, and man became a living soul."

CHAPTER III.

AGNOSTICISM.

THE word "agnostic" was invented by Professor Huxley, and means - one who does not know. In the first few centuries of the Christian era, there were various sects of philosophers who went under the general name of gnostics, and who all agreed in professing the most intimate acquaintance with the nature of God, the method of creation, and all other mysteries of existence. Agnostics, on the contrary, declare that they know nothing whatever about God; they cannot even tell whether or no such a Being exists. They are not, you will observe, dogmatic atheists; nor are they dogmatic materialists. As a rule, they recognise the ultimate and irreducible difference between mind and matter. And even when they lose sight of this distinction, as those of them do who declare that material phenomena are capable in the last resort of *accounting* for mental, they are still far from dogmatically denying the existence of anything else.

Professor Huxley, however, gives rather a misleading account of agnosticism when he says, "It simply means that a man shall not say he knows or believes what he has no scientific ground for professing to know or believe." Now that is a definition of honesty. In that sense we ought all to be agnostics. But agnosticism, in point of fact, goes on to specify certain objects, regarding which it asserts that we never can have any scientific ground for belief. One of these objects is the Deity.

Now our inability to know God rests, according to agnosticism, upon the fact that our knowledge is restricted to phenomena. The word phenomenon in scientific discussions does not mean, as in common parlance, something remarkable or uncommon. Etymologically it signifies that which appears; and its scientific signification corresponds with its etymology. Phenomenon stands in science for anything that appears in consciousness, either as sensation or as thought. Now the agnostics tell us—and this is the essence of agnosticism—that consciousness is entirely resolvable into pheno-

mena or appearances; that it is nothing more than a series of sensations and thoughts. My consciousness at any moment, they say, is just the sensation or the thought which I happen to be at that moment experiencing. My consciousness, considered as a whole, is the entire number of sensations and thoughts which I experience during my lifetime. I exist one instant as a state of sensation, another instant as a state of thought. Now I am a feeling of pleasure, and anon a feeling of pain. At this moment I am thinking of, or am the thought of, one object; a little while ago I was thinking of, or was the thought of, another object. Taking my whole life into account, I am just the sum total of these sensations and thoughts, the entire series of my varied experiences. There is nothing underlying my sensations and thoughts which remains identical while they change and pass away. I am, not myself, but my experiences. In other words. I have no soul.

Now if it can be shown that the agnostics are wrong about the soul, it will follow that they are wrong in their general principle. If we can be sure of the existence of the soul, it will follow that knowledge is not confined to phenomena. For the soul, if a soul there be, is neither a passing

sensation nor a passing thought, nor is it a collection of passing sensations and thoughts. It is a single permanent something, underlying and outlasting these transitory phenomena.

The existence of something that underlies and outlasts phenomena may be proved to demonstration by an analysis of memory. In every act of remembrance there is given to us the knowledge of our own personal identity or persistence. I remember, let us say, that ten years ago I met with an accident. Now three things are involved in this remembrance. (1) There is the fact remembered—viz., the accident. (2) There is the soul or mind, which remembers the fact, or which, as we sometimes say, has the remembrance. And (3) there is a consciousness of personal identity—that is to say, a conviction that the mind or soul which is now experiencing the remembrance of the fact, is the same mind or soul which formerly experienced the fact itself-that it is, in other words, my mind. The identity of which I am conscious is certainly not an identity of body, for during the ten years which have elapsed my body has lost its identity. Nor is the identity an identity of phenomena, for the remembrance of the fact is something essentially different from the fact itself. The identity of which I am con-

Agnosticism.



scious is an identity of soul. I am sure, I know, that I, who am now remembering a certain accident, once actually experienced it; and that in the meantime I, one and the self-same subject, a single, indivisible, permanent being, have been apprehending sensations, and thinking thoughts, and remembering events, and gathering up those varied experiences into the unity of a personal life. Without a permanent or persistent soul there could be no memory; for it is just the recognition of this permanence which is the characteristic feature of every act of remembrance. In remembering, I perceive that I, who am now recollecting, did actually exist in a different state, of which the present remembrance is only a representation. In other words, in every act of remembrance I know that I have existed in at least two different states, and that therefore I have persisted between them.1

¹ In an appreciative review in the 'Inquirer' I find the following remarks: "In page 34 of this wise little volume there are some remarks by Dr Momerie on the identity of the soul under changing circumstances which we think may be open to question. For our own parts, we are not yet quite convinced of the identity of soul under all changes of culture and influence. Souls are things that grow, but in general they grow so gradually and slowly that within the compass of an ordinary human life the original germ may survive in its unity through all the changes of experience. This may be true of an ordinary human

J. S. Mill saw very clearly that the fact of memory, or the continuity of consciousness, "brings us face to face with the central principle of our intellectual nature." "The supposition of mental permanence," he tells us, "would admit of the same explanation as the permanence of the external world, and mind might be regarded as a mere series of feelings with a background of possibility of feeling, were it not for memory and expectation. They are in themselves present feelings, but they involve a belief in more than their own existence. They cannot be adequately ex-

life, but suppose it to be prolonged to a thousand years, and filled very full with mental activities and varied influences, is it not conceivable that then this original little germ of soul may have gradually vanished and have given place to something better and quite new? We incline to think that a man can hardly be said to possess a soul in any full sense of the word until, by much thought, feeling, action, and a general discipline of life, he has had time to form one. Now at the end of this God-directed process (if it have an end) there must, we think, be so vast a change as to amount to a loss of identity. A large, richly-cultivated soul can hardly be said to be identical with a small and neglected one. In our gradual ascent upwards is it not possible at least to reach a life where all things, even elemental things, have passed away and all has become fresh and new? The faculty of remembrance or memory is no proof of permanent identity. It only proves that our mental mpressions have a certain tenacity, a tendency to last more or less long; but it proves no more. May not changes of mental condition have an obliterating effect on many of the imprespressed without saying that I myself had, or shall have, them." With James Mill the belief that I have seen an object implies simply an association between the idea of the object and the idea of myself seeing it. But, as J. S. Mill shows, this will not account for the phenomenon in question; for no arbitrary association between the idea of myself and the idea of an object that I have not seen will lead to the belief that I have seen it. I remember that yesterday I was reading Mill's 'Logic.' The remembrance involves an idea of myself reading that particular book. But this is not all. For I can frame an idea of myself

sions of memory? The pains of memory are quite as numerous as its pleasures, for our faults and follies in the past have generally outnumbered our virtues; and until the impressions of wrong and folly have been annihilated, swept out of all remembrance by fresh, pure, heavenly life, there cannot be unadulterated joy in this or any other world."

Now identity consists, not in changelessness, but in the continuity of change. No two things could well be more different than an acorn and an oak; and yet we might speak of the oak as identical with the particular acorn from which it grew. So too when we speak of any one as a "changed man," we do not mean that there has been a substitution of one individual for another; but we mean, on the contrary, that the change has taken place in the same individual. How long the faculty of memory may last, how far it depends upon circumstances and environment,—I am not here concerned to inquire. I only want to point out that the remembrance of past experience, wherever it exists, involves the continuity or oneness of the ego.

reading the book to-morrow, and the latter idea would not have the same certainty. In remembering that I read it yesterday, I am aware that my idea represents a real fact, and that the same I who am now apprehending the "idea" of that fact, yesterday apprehended the "impression," and, by reason of having apprehended both, am competent to judge as to their agreement. Mill acknowledges that to account for belief in external objects and experienced facts, we must "postulate both expectation and memory, as data presupposed and built on, in every attempt to explain the more recondite phenomena of our being." Here he has unconsciously lighted on the ego. So in another place he says, "'I' means he who previously had such and such experience." But the fact of the ego is neither explained nor done away with by using the third personal pronoun for the first. The difficulty in regard to the matter is (in one well-known passage) most honestly and clearly stated by Mr Mill: "If we speak of the mind as a series of feelings which is aware of itself as past and future, we are reduced to the alternative of believing that the mind or ego is something different from any series of feelings, or of accepting the paradox that something, which is ex hypothesi but a series of feelings, can be aware of itself as a series." In other words, the alternative bases of philosophy must be mystery or absurdity. This does not seem, however, to be a cogent reason for founding one's system upon the latter.

The existence of a permanent something underlying and outlasting our mental states is acknowledged, and indeed insisted upon, by Mr Herbert Spencer. But he asserts at the same time that our information is confined to the mere fact of its existence; and that, therefore, we are in reality ignorant of it. In other words, we must believe in a permanent and persistent existence which we can never know.

First, let us see what he says to show that we are bound to believe in it. "How can consciousness be wholly resolved into impressions and ideas [that is, into sensations and thoughts], when an impression necessarily implies something impressed? Or, again, how can the sceptic, who has decomposed his consciousness into impressions and ideas, explain the fact that he considers them as his? Or once more, if he admits (as he must) that he has an impression of his personal existence, what warrant can he show for rejecting this impression as unreal, while he accepts all his other impressions as real? Unless he can give

satisfactory answers to these questions, which he cannot, he must abandon his conclusions, and must admit the reality of the individual mind."

But having thus shown that we must believe in the soul, he proceeds to argue that we can never know it. "Unavoidable as is this belief, established though it is by the assent of mankind at large, endorsed by diverse philosophers and by the suicide of the sceptical argument, it is yet a belief admitting of no justification by reason; nay, it is a belief which reason, when pressed for a distinct answer, rejects. The fundamental condition of all consciousness is the antithesis of subject and object." I had better here perhaps explain, for the sake of those who are not accustomed to philosophical terminology. that the word subject stands for the mind which perceives a thing, and the word object for the thing which is perceived. For example, when I look at this page, my mind which apprehends it is the subject, and the page itself is the object. Similarly, if I think of some abstract quality, as for instance of justice, my mind is the subject as before, and the idea or thought of justice is the object. In all consciousness, in all knowledge—as Spencer says—there must necessarily

be this union of subject and object.1 "But," he continues, "what is the corollary of this doctrine, as bearing on the consciousness of self? mental act in which self is known implies, like every other mental act, a perceiving subject and an object perceived. If, then, the object perceived is self, what is the subject that perceives? Or if it be the true self which thinks, what other self can be thought of? Clearly the true cognisance of self implies a state in which the knowing and the known are one, in which subject and object are identified; and this is the annihilation of both. So that the personality of which each is conscious, and of which the existence is to each a fact beyond all others most certain, is yet a thing which cannot be known at all: knowledge of it is forbidden by the very nature of thought,"

There is a certain law of thought, then, according to Mr Herbert Spencer, which prevents us from knowing ourselves. Now this law, let me ask you carefully to notice, he virtually gives us, in the passage I have already quoted, under two

¹ The terms mind, soul, ego, and occasionally self-conscionsness or thought, are used as synonyms for the word subject. Thought, in this sense, must be distinguished from thoughts, which are mental states or objects. I have explained the problem of a metaphysical ego in a somewhat more popular way in my 'Personality,' sec. i.

different forms. First, thus: all knowledge involves the relation of subject and object. Second, thus: the object must always be something different from the subject.

Now these two modes of statement are not. as he imagines, different ways of expressing the same law; they are totally different laws. The one is a law of nature, the other is only a law of his own. To say that knowledge involves the relation of subject and object, is merely to say, knowledge means something known by some one. There can be no knowledge where there is no one to know; and contrariwise, no one can know and at the same time know nothing. This is, of course, a self-evident truth, involved in the very nature of thought. But to say that the object must always be something different from the subject—in other words, that the subject can never become an object to itself—is to make a totally different assertion,—an assertion which, so far from being self-evidently true, is evidently, if not self-evidently, false. It is false because, Spencer himself being witness, it is contradicted by experience.

Personality, he says, is "a fact of which each one is conscious." Now, since consciousness is merely another name for knowledge, and personality is but another name for self, in saying we are conscious of personality he virtually asserts that we know ourselves. Nor is there any vagueness and indistinctness about this knowledge. "Personality," he says again, is "the fact beyond all others the most certain." Now the things of which we are most certain are, of course, the things which we may most certainly be said to know. And yet the fact which stands first in the order of certainty, Mr Spencer will not allow to stand even last in the order of knowledge, but declares that in regard to it we are, and must ever remain, completely ignorant. It follows then, from Spencer's so-called law of thought, we are sure of what is somewhat doubtful, but are not sure of that in regard to which there can be do doubt; we may be said to know things of which we are comparatively ignorant, but must be declared ignorant of that which emphatically we know; all facts are knowable except the most certain fact of all, which is altogether unknowable: in a word, ignorance is knowledge, and knowledge is ignorance. Hence it must be inferred that Mr Spencer's supposed law of thought is merely an imagination of his own; for the real bond fide laws of thought never land us in absurdity.

Perhaps a parody of Mr Spencer's reasoning may make its fallaciousness more evident. as he tries to show the impossibility of selfknowledge, let us try to show the impossibility of self-love. We might say-"The fundamental condition of all love is the antithesis of subject and object. If, then, the object loved be self, what is the subject that loves? Or if it be the true self that loves, what other self can it be that is loved? Self-love implies the identity of subject and object; but, by hypothesis, they must always be different; therefore no man can love himself." Now, since in point of fact most persons do love themselves, there is manifestly something wrong about this argument. The flaw lies in the hypothesis. It is an arbitrary and false assumption that the object must always be different from the subject. The fallacy is a case of petitio principii - the hypothesis containing by implication the point to be proved. It may be objected, a man does not love himself exactly in the same way as he loves another. But that is no argument for restricting the word "love" to the latter case. On the contrary, since the chief difference often lies in the certainty and intensity of self-love, and the feebleness or doubtfulness of love for others, it might be urged,

and indeed has been urged by Rochefoucauld, that men never really love except when they love themselves. The doctrine of Rochefoucauld may be open to grave question; and I, for one. do not believe it to be true. But if his view were really confirmed by experience, if men's love for others was found to be universally feeble in comparison with their love for themselves, it would follow that, when we used the term in its fullest and strictest sense, we should have to say that men loved themselves alone. Similarly, if personality be, as Mr Spencer says, "a fact above all others the most certain," and if we are going to be very strict in our use of the word knowledge, so strict as to apply it only to that which is pre-eminently worthy of the name, we must say that men never know anything but themselves 1

Now the self or ego—"the substance of consciousness," as Mr Spencer sometimes designates it—he identifies with that "fundamental reality of all being" which he calls the Unconditioned, the Absolute, the Unknowable. "In each mental act there is an element which persists. But the persistence of this element under successive

¹ In regard to the problem of self-knowledge, see, further, my 'Personality,' pp. 57-62, and 'Agnosticism,' pp. 38-44.

conditions necessitates the sense of it as distinguished from the conditions and independent of them. That which is common to all states of consciousness and cannot be got rid of, is what we predicate by the term existence. Dissociated as this becomes from each of its modes by the perpetual change of these modes, it remains an indefinite consciousness of something constant under all modes—of being apart from its appearances. The contrast between the Absolute and the Relative is really the contrast between that mental element which exists absolutely and those which exist relatively. Our consciousness of the unconditioned being literally the unconditioned consciousness or raw material of thought, to which we in thinking give definite forms, it follows that an ever-present sense of real existence is the very basis of our intelligence. As we can in successive mental acts get rid of all particular conditions and replace them by others, but cannot get rid of that undifferentiated substance of consciousness which is conditioned anew in every thought, there ever remains a sense of that which exists persistently and independently of conditions. We have an indefinite consciousness of an absolute reality transcending relations, which is produced by

the absolute persistence in us of something which survives all changes of relation."

But the unconditioned and absolute existence of which we have this indefinite consciousness is, according to Mr Spencer, unknowable. "By the laws of thought we are prevented from ridding ourselves of the consciousness of absolute existence, and by the laws of thought we are equally prevented from forming any conception of absolute existence. To think is to condition. Conditional limitation is the fundamental law of the possibility of thought. Consciousness is only possible under the antithesis of a subject and object of thought, known in correlation and mutually limiting each other." The unconditioned, then, in spite of our "indefinite consciousness" of it, cannot be thought of, much less known.

Now Mr Spencer is here confusing—as Sir William Hamilton and Dean Mansel did before him—a chimerical Absolute which cannot even exist, with the actual Absolute of which we have at any rate an "indefinite consciousness." In the strict etymological meaning of the words, there can be no Unconditioned Absolute. For every existence—divine as well as human—is necessarily conditioned by, or related to, every other

existence. The inability to know that which can never be related to anything, is only the inability to know that which cannot possibly exist. But the real Absolute, according to Mr Spencer himself, so far from not existing in any relations, exists actually in all. The inscrutable Power which underlies and outlasts all phenomena, manifests itself, he tells us, in each one of them; and in every definite state of consciousness we have an indefinite consciousness of its presence. The unconditioned—"the raw material of consciousness"—though independent of any particular form or condition, nevertheless always exists in some form or other; it is, to use his own expression, "conditioned anew in every thought." Mr Spencer's Unconditioned, therefore, is constantly conditioned; his Absolute is essentially and unceasingly relative.

In regard to the Absolute there is the same evidence of confusion in Mr Spencer's thinking, as we formerly noticed in regard to the finite ego. He insists very strongly on the fact that our belief in the Absolute possesses the highest degree of certainty. We believe, he says, that it survives all changes, persists through all forms, and is superior to all the conditions to which it is successively related. And "since the only pos-

sible measure of validity among our beliefs is the degree of their persistence in opposition to the efforts made to change them, it follows that this, which persists at all times, and cannot cease until consciousness ceases, must have the highest validity of any." And yet the object of this belief he persists in designating the Unknowable. Beliefs of inferior validity he calls knowledge; while that which has the highest possible validity he regards as ignorance.

He was led into this curious contradiction by his mistaken interpretation of the doctrine of relativity. In one sense that doctrine is a selfevident truth: it simply means that the relation of subject and object is involved in all thought —that every object of knowledge is necessarily related to an intelligent subject. But in another sense—and this is the interpretation of Hamilton, Mansel, and Spencer—the doctrine of relativity is false, and even ridiculous. These philosophers are not content with asserting that knowledge is relative; they proceed further to maintain that existence may be non-relative or absolute. There is, they tell us, a Being incapable of relation. As I explained above, such a Being cannot exist. And if it did, we should never be able even to think of its possibility; for the object of every thought is of course related to the mind of him who thinks it. The Absolute-in regard to which Mr Spencer holds the theory that it cannot enter into relations—is rendered relative by that very theory, if by nothing else. Not only so; it is further rendered relative by the fact that it underlies, or coexists with, all the successive states of every finite consciousness. And upon this fact Mr Spencer himself very strongly insists. supposed demonstration, therefore, of the unknowableness of God turns out to be nothing better than a curious fallacy. He argues that the Absolute is unknowable, because if it were known it would be relative. But, on his own showing, the Absolute is relative, and therefore there is nothing to prevent its being known.

When Mr Spencer's arguments are thus freed from confusion, it will be seen he admits that we are acquainted, through experience, with a mind or ego distinguishable from sensations and thoughts, and that we are capable of perceiving this finite ego to be essentially of the same nature as the Inscrutable Power which underlies all mental and material phenomena. He too, therefore, is in implicit agreement with Hegel and with the Pentateuch, in regarding our own

¹ See note, p. 39, and 'Personality,' sec. i.

finite self-consciousness as the direct outcome of the self-consciousness of God.¹

¹ In regard to this chapter the Westminster Reviewer contents himself with saying, "Professor Momerie plunges into Psychology, and solves the mysterics of the human mind with marvellous celerity and sleight of hand." This can scarcely be considered a satisfactory vindication of Mr Herbert Spencer.



CHAPTER IV.

SUPERNATURAL PURPOSE.

ME have seen it is admitted by Haeckel, the most eminent materialist of modern times, that what we call matter is always accompanied by something mental. We have seen further it is admitted by Mr Herbert Spencer, the philosophic exponent of agnosticism, that there exists, and has always existed, an Inscrutable Power, of which every phenomenon is a manifestation, and of which our own finite consciousness is a mode. Evidently then the theory of evolution, according to its ablest exponents, allows and compels us to believe that something of the nature of mind has existed all through the evolutionary development of matter. It remains to inquire whether that development has been in any way mentally determined. In other words, is the world in which we live the result of design?

Now it is remarkable that, from the very beginning, men have generally found it impossible to eradicate the belief in superhuman purpose. Sometimes this purpose is regarded as immanent, and sometimes as transcendent; but implicitly, if not explicitly, it is always admitted. E.g., Epicurus, who tried to put an end to the religious terrors of the time, by showing that there was no supernatural interference with mundane affairs, transferred to the atoms the purpose which he denied to the gods. It had been asserted by Democritus that collisions took place among the primitive particles of matter, because the larger particles moved faster than the smaller, and so overtook and combined with them. To this Aristotle had objected that in empty space, where there was no atmospheric resistance, everything would fall equally fast, and so the combinations would never have been effected. The force of this objection was acknowledged by Epicurus. In order to obviate it, he imagined a small deviation from the straight line in the fall of the atoms. But he would not allow that this deviation could have been produced from without. So he endowed the individual atoms with a certain degree of spontaneity or free will, and maintained that they deviated from the perpendicular of their own accord.

Similar illustrations might be collected almost without number. "The recognition of an immanent purpose," says Lange, the historian of materialism, "in our conception of nature, can so little be dispensed with, that we find it admitted even by Vogt." Hartmann again, according to whom the universe is the outcome of unconsciousness, speaks of "the wisdom of the Unconscious"; of "the mechanical contrivances which It employs"; of "Its direct activity in bringing about complete adaptation to the peculiar nature of the case"; of "Its incursions into the human brain, which determine and guide the course of history in all departments of civilisation, in the direction of the goal intended by the Unconscious." The works of Darwin are commonly supposed to have disproved the existence of design; but they teem with illustrations of contrivances, expedients, and mechanisms, which it is impossible to regard as undesigned.

It is remarkable, too, that those who are loudest in denying the existence of purpose are constantly using the very word which they declare to be illegitimate. Haeckel, for example, in the very book in which he says that "the much-talked-of purpose in Nature has no existence," defines an organic body as "one in which

the various parts work together for the purpose of producing the phenomena of life." And that this is no slip of the pen, may be seen in his description of the manner in which an organic body is built up. The most complicated animal or vegetable organism, he says, is merely a combination of little nucleated lumps of protoplasm called cells. The building up of an organism by these cells he compares to the formation of a State. The simple cells, he says, at first exist in an isolated condition, each performing the same kind of work and being satisfied with self-preservation, nutrition, and reproduction. This condition of affairs corresponds to a community of human beings as yet uncivilised. But at a later period in the history of evolution, the isolated cells gather themselves together into communities, and act like citizens who wish to form a State. "Groups of simple cells remain together, and begin to perform different offices. Some take to one occupation, some to another, and they all work together for the good of the whole. One set of cells devote themselves to the absorption of food; others form themselves into protecting organs for the little community; some become muscle-cells, others bone-cells, others blood-cells, others nerve-cells. By this division of labour

it becomes possible for the whole State to accomplish undertakings which would have been impossible for the single individual. In short, various classes or castes arise in the cell-state, following diverse occupations, and yet working together for a common purpose. In proportion as the division of labour progresses, the many-celled organism—the specialised cell-community—becomes more perfect or civilised. But the vital phenomena of the most perfect organism depend entirely on the activities of the cellular albuminous corpuscles." According to Haeckel, therefore, every cell in every organism is a little personality, possessing a purpose of its own.

But it may be argued that when scientific men speak in this way, it is because of the poverty of language, or through an occasional aberration of intellect, which leads them for the moment to adopt popular and erroneous views. It may be

¹ My reviewer in the 'Westminster' says that in this chapter I "confuse the popular with the more restricted scientific sense of the word 'purpose.'" What this restricted sense may be I cannot tell, for no scientific man has ever attempted to define it. The fact I am insisting upon is this, that the popular word "purpose" is constantly used in the popular sense with reference to the products and processes of nature by writers who as constantly maintain that there is in nature no evidence of purpose whatsoever.

said that the conception of purpose is unscientific, and should be got rid of altogether. But I reply, the conception is not unscientific. The supposition that Nature means something by what she does, has not unfrequently led to important scientific discoveries. It was in this way that Harvey found out the fact of the circulation of the blood. He took notice of the valves in the veins in many parts of the body, so placed as to give free passage to the blood towards the heart, but opposing its passage in the contrary direction. Then he bethought himself, to use his own words, "that such a provident cause as Nature had not placed so many valves without a design; and the design which seemed most probable was that the blood, instead of being sent by these veins to the limbs, should go first through the arteries, and return through other veins whose valves did not oppose its course." Thus, apart from the supposition of purpose, the greatest discovery in physiological science might never have been made.

Now when the theory of evolution was less firmly established than at present, it was constantly urged in favour of it that, whether true or not, it was a good working hypothesis, and therefore scientifically valid. The supposition of purpose in Nature, though it has not received, seems to me to deserve at least as much respect.

However, although an immanent purpose is almost universally admitted, the transcendent purpose of a personal God is nowadays constantly denied. Such a purpose is supposed to be disproved: first, by the uniformity of Nature; and secondly, by the principle of evolution.

Now I gladly admit that the uniformity of Nature is incompatible with a certain kind of The world in which we live bears purpose. no trace of capricious interference. Even the changes which it undergoes take place according to unchanging laws. It exhibits no signs of vacillation or fickleness or irregularity. Its cause, whatever else it be, is manifestly "the same yesterday, to-day, and for ever." For this reason certain crude theories, which were at one time very popular, can now no longer be held. Take, as example, the theory of cataclysms, which was supported by the authority of Cuvier and Agassiz. There had been, it was said, a series of quite distinct periods of creation, each period having its peculiar flora and fauna. These periods were separated from one another by revolutions of an unknown kind, called cataclysms or catastrophes; and each revolution

QEESE LIBRARY UNIVERSITY 059ALIFDANIA

Supernatural Purpose.

resulted in the utter extinction of the then existing animals and plants. Afterwards a completely new set of organisms were created, which existed on the globe for thousands of years, till they in their turn perished suddenly in the crash of a new revolution. Haeckel's caustic remarks upon this doctrine cannot be considered unjust. "According to this view," he says, "the Creator is nothing but a mighty man, who, plagued with ennui, amuses Himself with planning and constructing varied toys in the shape of organic After having diverted Himself with species. these for thousands of years, they became tiresome to Him, and He destroys them by a general revolution of the earth's surface. Then, in order to while away His time, He calls a new organic world into existence. At the end of thousands of millions of years, He is struck with the happy thought of creating something like Himself, and man appears upon the scene, who gives the Creator so much to do that He is wearied no longer, and therefore need not undertake any new creation." The uniformity of Nature is of course quite incompatible with all such doctrines. And we may feel very thankful if we have heard the last of them.1

¹ See also 'Agnosticism,' pp. 129-134.

But it is constantly forgotten that purpose is not necessarily fickle. Comte says our power of foreseeing phenomena destroys the belief that they are governed by changeable wills. True; but it does not destroy the belief that they are governed by a will which is unchangeable. Purpose may be as constant and as regular as Law. Indeed the laws of nature may be regular, just because they are the outcome of a will whose purposes are always the same. "Nowadays," says Comte, "the heavens declare no other glory than that of Hipparchus, Kepler, Newton, and the rest, who have discovered the laws of their sequence." He assumes that the sequences, because they are regular, cannot have had a cause. Nothing could be more absurd. According to Comte, a disorderly system of nature would require a supernatural explanation, but an orderly system requires none. To say this, is to maintain that God could only be manifested by the attributes of fickleness and impotence. If He were always interfering with things like an operative in a mill, who has constantly to stop his machinery to join a broken thread; if Nature were so paltry a system that God had continually to interpose an order to rectify her defects,—then He would be recognised. But His existence is

denied, forsooth, because it is not revealed by failures and mistakes. Unless method be a proof of irrationality, the reign of law does not compel us to reject the evidence of design in Nature. The only reign of law incompatible with volition would be the reign of the law of chaos. And though irregularities in nature might suggest supernatural interferences, such interferences would be absolutely incompatible with any purpose properly called divine.

The doctrine of the uniformity of nature, then. does not afford a shadow of evidence against the existence of a relation between the world and God. It is only incompatible with a certain low order of relationship. And it is just the same with the principle of evolution, which has merely disproved one particular kind of adaptation—the adaptation, viz., of a human artificer. Formerly men believed that every species, every organism, and every part of every organism, had been individually adapted and contrived by the Creator for the accomplishment of a definite end, just as each portion of a watch is the result of a particular act of contrivance on the part of the man who made it. God was regarded as a great Mechanician—spelt with a capital M it is true, but employing means and methods for the accom-

plishment of His purposes more or less similar to those which would be used by a human workman. This view, in addition to its a priori improbability. has been disproved by facts, especially by those facts with which we have become acquainted in the study of comparative anatomy. quently find in animals what are called rudimentary or abortive organs, which are manifestly not adapted to any end, which never can be of any use, and whose presence in the organism is sometimes positively injurious. For example, there are snakes that have small rudimentary legs—so rudimentary that they cannot walk upon them. The cowfish has the rudiments of an arm and hand, highly developed and yet perfectly useless. The bones of this organ exactly correspond with those which are found in a human being. There are the five fingers with every joint distinct; but they are enclosed in a stiff, inflexible skin, so that not a joint can ever move. Similarly, there are insects that have wings, with which they cannot fly-wings that are tightly fastened down and enclosed in sheaths. Man himself has abortive organs. In the os coccyx there are from three to five vertebræ of a tail. And what is called the appendix vermiformis corresponds to an organ which is useful enough in

birds and marsupials, though in the human body it is not only useless but dangerous. If a hard substance, such as an orange pip, lodges in it, the result may sometimes be inflammation and death; and in other indirect ways it is not infrequently a source of mischief. Such facts as these—and the instances might be multiplied indefinitely—are absolutely inconsistent with the old theory of design. No machinist ever hampered or disfigured his machine by utterly useless adjuncts; still less would be purposely put into it anything which was likely to interfere with its successful working, or to lead to its ultimate destruction. The method of the Creator then, whatever it may be, is certainly not that of a human mechanician.

A different and far higher method is suggested by the doctrine of evolution, according to which species have been produced not by distinct creative acts, but by transmutation and descent from one, or at any rate a few, primordial types. This doctrine may now be considered as practically demonstrated, thanks to the light which has been shed on it by the sciences of anatomy and physiology, geology, palæontology, and embryology. These sciences have put the blood relationship of species beyond a doubt. The embryos of exist-

ing animals are found, again and again, to bear the closest resemblance to extinct species, though in the adult form the resemblance is obscured. In some cases we have discovered in geological strata the intermediate links through which one species has ascended, so to speak, into another. In the archæopteryx in the British Museum, we see a bird emerging from the reptile stage of existence. It has the finger-like claws of a reptile, and it has a reptile's tail, with the addition of some feathers. Similarly, in the iguanodon we have an instance of a creature going up, as it were, in the scale of being. It was more a reptile than anything else; yet it walked on its hind legs, and had a snout prolonged like a beak. But of all instances of verified gradation, that afforded by the horse is the most complete and striking. Between our existing species and the orohippus of the Eocene period, four intermediate fossil species have been discovered, making six in all. The first of these, the orohippus, has four toes; next to him comes an equine animal with three toes and a large splint, as it is called, replacing the aborted fourth toe; then an animal with three toes and a very small splint; then three toes without a splint; then one toe and two splints; and lastly, we have our own one-toed

horse, in which the two splints of the species that preceded him have almost disappeared. And when we learn that these fossil animals were found in different geological strata, that the one which differs most from our own horse was discovered in the lowest or first deposited stratum, and the one which differs least in the highest or last deposited stratum—in other words, that these six equine species inhabited the earth in the order of time corresponding exactly with the order of gradation—we have no alternative but to conclude that the last is a lineal descendant of the first.

It can then no longer be doubted that evolution is a law, a fundamental law, of Nature. The knowableness of God, therefore, if it is to be proved at all, must be proved upon the understanding that evolution is the method, or at any rate one of the methods, by which Nature works. And evolution is incompatible with isolated, intermittent, changing, or incongruous purposes.

But surely unity of design is no argument against a designer. It is frequently assumed by evolutionists that organisms have not been designed at all, because their various parts have not been individually designed. We now know that



any particular organ in one species is merely an evolution from a somewhat different kind of organ in another species. But a moment's reflection should suffice to show that particular, isolated, disconnected acts of creation are not the necessary, nor even the proper, proof of a general, allembracing purpose. Though the eyes of animals have not been separately created, the possibility of vision may still have been intended to emerge in the process of evolution.

For this statement I am glad to be able to refer to the authority of Professor Huxley. In the 'Academy' for October 1869 he says: "No doubt it is quite true that the doctrine of evolution is the most formidable opponent of all the coarser forms of teleology. The teleology which imagines that the eye, such as we find it in man or one of the higher animals, was made with the precise structure it exhibits for the purpose of enabling the animal who possesses it to see, has undoubtedly received its death-blow. But it is necessary to remember that there is a wider teleology, which is not touched by the doctrine of evolution, but is actually based upon the fundamental proposition of evolution. That proposition is, that the whole world, living and not living, is the result of the mutual interaction,

according to definite laws, of the forces possessed by the molecules of which the primary nebulosity was composed. From this it follows that the existing world lay potentially in the cosmic vapour; and that a sufficient intelligence could, from a knowledge of the properties of the molecules of that vapour, have predicted, say, the state of the fauna of Britain in 1869 with as much certainty as one can tell what will happen to the vapour of breath in a cold winter's day." "Consider," Professor Huxley continues, "the kitchen clock, which ticks loudly, shows the hours, minutes, and seconds, strikes, cries 'cuckoo,' and perhaps shows the phases of the moon. When the clock is wound up, all the phenomena which it exhibits are potentially contained in its mechanism; and a clever clock-maker could, after an examination of its structure, predict all it will do. If the evolution theory is correct, the molecular structure of the cosmic gas stands in the same relation to the phenomena of the world as the structure of the clock to its phenomena. So that the teleological and mechanical views of Nature are not necessarily mutually exclusive. On the contrary, the more purely a mechanist the speculator is, the more firmly does he assume the primordial molecular arrangement, of which all

the phenomena of the universe are the consequences; and the more completely is he thereby at the mercy of the teleologist, who can always defy him to prove that this primordial molecular arrangement was not intended to evolve the phenomena of the universe." In other words, the phenomena of Nature may be mechanically produced — produced, that is to say, without any intervention of will, and yet the mechanism which produces them may have been expressly designed for that purpose.

At any rate, the molecular structure of the cosmic gas, if it was not intentional, must have been accidental. It was due either to purpose or to chance. This alternative cannot be avoided by asserting that the world is the outcome of law; for law itself must be accounted for in one or other of these alternative ways. A law of Nature explains nothing. It is merely a summary of the facts to be explained-merely a statement of the way in which things happen. E.g., the law of gravitation is the fact that all material bodies attract one another, with a force varying directly as their mass and inversely as the squares of their distances. Now the fact that bodies attract one another in this way cannot be explained by the law; for the law is

nothing but the precise expression of the fact. To say that the gravitation of matter is accounted for by the law of gravitation, is merely to say that matter gravitates because it gravitates. And so of the other laws of Nature. Taken together, they are simply the expression, in a set of convenient formulæ, of all the facts of our experience. The laws of Nature are the facts of Nature summarised. To say, then, that Nature is explained by law, is to say that the facts are explained by themselves. The question remains—Why are the facts what they are? And to this question we can only answer—though the alternative is seldom recognised—either through purpose or by chance.

In favour of the latter hypothesis, it may be urged that the appearance of purpose in Nature has possibly been produced by chance. Arrangements which look intentional may occasionally be purely accidental. Something was bound to come of the play of atoms; why not the particular world in which we find ourselves?

Why not? For this reason: It is only within narrow limits that seemingly purposeful arrangements are accidentally produced. And therefore, as the signs of purpose increase, the presumption in favour of their accidental origin diminishes.

It is the most curious phenomenon in the history of thought, that the philosophers who delight to call themselves experiential should have countenanced the theory of the accidental origin of the world—a theory with which our experience, so far as it goes, is completely out of harmony. When only eleven planets were known, De Morgan showed that the odds against their moving in one direction round the sun with a slight inclination of the planes of their orbits -had chance determined the movement-would have been 20,000,000,000 to 1. And this movement of the planets is but a single item, a tiny detail, an infinitesimal fraction, in a universe which—in spite of all arguments to the contrary—still appears to be pervaded through and through with purpose. Let every human being now alive upon the earth spend the rest of his days and nights in writing down arithmetical figures; let the enormous numbers which these figures would represent-each number forming a library in itself—be all added together; let this result be squared, cubed, multiplied by itself ten thousand times; and the final product would still fall infinitely short of expressing the probabilities against the world having been evolved by chance. Whoever believes in its accidental

origin must have a singularly constituted mind. In comparison with such a supposition, the most extravagant vagaries of a theological fanatic, the wildest imaginings of a raving lunatic, are calm and sober sense.¹

¹ Mr Darwin, in a letter dated April 1873, says: "The impossibility of conceiving that this grand and wondrous universe, with our conscious selves, arose through chance, seems to me the chief argument for the existence of God."

CHAPTER V.

THE INFINITE PERSONALITY.

NE further step remains to be taken. Strong though the argument be in favour of supernatural purpose, it does not amount to a complete demonstration of the existence of God. For (1) it is but an argument from probability; and though the chance of an accidental origin for the world may be infinitesimal, still, such as it is, it remains in spite of the argument from design. (2) There are in Nature many objects and events which seem to us out of harmony with any rational system of things. (3) The argument from design presupposes the existence of matter and force, which might thus turn out to be independent of, and even in the end superior to, the Intelligence whose purposes they were at present made to fulfil.

But if we proceed to analyse our experience,

and to ask what is implied in the terms know-ledge and existence, we shall see that, in the very possibility of experience, there is implied the unceasing activity of an infinite and eternal Personality essentially similar to our own. In other words, our knowledge of the material world—nay, even the very being of that world—is dependent on the existence of God.

The understanding, said Kant, makes Nature. This is true in two senses.

I. Our knowledge of matter is a result of the activity of our own individual minds. The popular notion of course is, that matter exists apart from consciousness. We are merely the passive recipients of its effects—effects which it produces by acting on our sensibility and exciting in us sensations. Material objects, it is commonly imagined, exist as objects whether they are perceived or not. They are in themselves just what they are for consciousness. All the qualities of material things, their solidity, extension, weight, colour, taste, &c., are supposed by the uncritical mind to have a separate existence—a purely objective existence—of their own. But reflection will show that what are called secondary qualities, such as taste and colour, can exist only in and for a sentient subject: there is no such thing, e.g., as an untasted taste. And further reflection will convince us that the primary qualities, such as extension and solidity, are also subjective sensations: the feeling of hardness, for instance, is no less a feeling than that of taste.

Further, sensation by itself—apart from the constructive activity of thought-would tell us nothing about a material world. From the senses we only receive sensations—successive, isolated, transitory, disconnected, and unmeaning. such sensations are not knowledge. Before they can be known even as sensations, they must be compared, distinguished, and made to take their place in the connected whole of experience. The sensation of roughness, e.g., is only perceived as roughness, after being contrasted with other sensations that have preceded it, and especially with those of smoothness. The knowledge of any feeling, then, implies at least three relations -those, viz., of sequence, of similarity, and of difference.

Relations, however, are apprehended not by feeling, but by thought.¹ The terms of a relation are, to feeling, successive; but in a rela-

 $^{^{1}}$ See note, p. 39. Feeling and sensation (I may add) are here used as synonyms.

tion, as such, the terms must be coexistent. If either was before or after the other, there would be no relation between them; for manifestly two things, one of which is non-existent, cannot be related. Now the coexistence of successive feelings is only possible when they are apprehended by a single, permanent subject. In other words, relations can only exist in the unity of self-consciousness. Every relation is an idea, a metaphysical form or category, which the mind applies to the plurality of sensations; and, without the application of such forms, neither a feeling nor anything else could ever become an object of knowledge.

Once more, every material thing—even the simplest conceivable atom—is a complex of sensible qualities. The external stimulus of the sensibility, such as the vibration of the ether or the optic nerve, is not the object perceived. Nor do sensations, as such, constitute an object, for they occur in succession, while the object is regarded as a single coexistent whole. The qualities which are given separately to the senses must be *united* before any material object can be perceived. *E.g.*, my perception of this book involves certain phenomena—such as colour, weight, size, and shape—regarded as ex-

isting in definite relations to one another. This plurality must have been bound together into unity before the object could be known. And such a conversion of plurality into unity is only possible to a permanent subject, which is equally present to the successive sensations, which distinguishes them from one another and from itself, and which sees how the existence of each involves, or is involved in, the existence of the others. In one word, objects of experience exist only in and for self-consciousness. Things as we know them are the work of thought. would be for us no material world at all, except for the activity of our own minds.—This is the first sense in which it may be said that the understanding makes Nature.

II. But the statement is also true in another and profounder sense. Not only does our finite understanding enable us to know the material world as an orderly system of relations, but another Understanding—infinite, though at the same time *in essence* identical with our own—is the source of that orderly system of relations which we know. Although reflection shows that we make the objects of knowledge, through the reaction of our minds upon the stimulants of sensation, it is nevertheless impossible to regard

those objects as mere figments of imagination, as the arbitrary and capricious creations of our own individual intelligence. For (1) we do not make the stimulants of sensation, upon which our minds react. (2) We do not make our minds, whose reaction takes place according to definite laws beyond our power to control. And (3) things remain the same whether we, as individuals, perceive them or not. E.g., the pen with which I am writing does not owe its existence to my personal consciousness. Its qualities of length, hardness, weight, &c., would exist in the same definite relations to one another, even though it had never been perceived by any one since it left the hands of the manufacturer. The consciousness, therefore, which is the presupposition of matter, is neither yours nor mine, nor that of any other finite individual. If it were, matter would always be going out of, or coming into, existence, according as we did, or did not, perceive it. The stability of the material world implies the existence of a consciousness which is omnipresent. The permanent possibility of definitely related sensations can only be accounted for, on the supposition of an Infinite mind in and through which they are related. Just as Nature becomes actually known

to us through the unifying processes of our own self-consciousness, so conversely, in the fact that Nature is a possible object of knowledge, there is implied a similar activity on the part of a selfconsciousness other than our own. We could have no experience of unrelated objects. Knowledge would be impossible unless things were objectively related as subjectively we perceive them to be. And nothing but self-consciousness can combine the plurality of phenomena into that unity of relations which is implied in the fact of experience. Corresponding then to the constructive activity of our own mind, which enables us to know the material world as a system of relations, there must be the constructive activity of another Mind, essentially akin to our own, which produces and maintains the system of relations that we know. In other words, the intelligence, of which our mental constitution is the outcome, and to which we owe subjectively the very possibility of knowledge, is, at the same time, objectively the source of that orderly relation amongst phenomena. which alone makes them possible objects of experience. Our limited consciousness implies the existence of a consciousness that is unlimited. The life of every finite personality bears undeniable testimony to the necessary existence of an infinite Personality.

And further, not only does the very existence of matter, as we know it, depend on the prior existence of an Infinite Mind, but all the sciences contain the same implicit reference. "Science," says Lange, "must start from the principle of the intelligibleness of Nature;" and again, "In the rational study of Nature, only intelligible causes must be admitted." Science, according to Bacon's well-known phrase, is "the interpretation of Nature." To interpret is to explain; and nothing can be explained which is not in itself rational. Nature is interpretable because she has an intelligent constitution. And to say that her constitution is intelligent, is to say that she is dominated and suffused by thought. Thought can only grasp what is the outcome of thought. Reason can only comprehend what is reasonable. You cannot explain the conduct of a fool. You cannot interpret the actions of a lunatic. They are chaotic, irregular, contradictory, meaningless, absurd. is only in proportion to a man's intelligence that his actions bear an intelligible relation to one another. Similarly, if Nature were a mere chaos, an irrational system, there would be no possibility of knowledge. If the atoms were rushing aim-

lessly about, we could never discover what they were after: we could never foresee what would happen next. Even supposing they had by chance produced such a world as this, no reliance could be placed upon them. At any moment they might do something which they had never done before. At any moment the earth might vanish from beneath our feet; or, in ten thousand other ways, the prevailing arrangements might be suddenly reversed. There could be no course of Nature, no laws of sequence, no possibility of scientific prediction, in the case of an irrational play of atoms. But, as it is, we know exactly how the forces of Nature act, and how they will continue to act. We can express their mode of working in the most precise mathematical formulæ. All the parts of Nature are bound together by intellectual, and therefore intelligible, relations. Progress in knowledge consists in discovering the order, the law, the system, in a word the reason, which underlies material phenomena. Interpreting Nature is neither more nor less than making our own the thoughts which Nature implies. Scientific hypothesis consists in guessing at these thoughts; scientific verification in proving that we have guessed aright. after many failures, Kepler at last hit upon the

laws of planetary motion, he exclaimed, "O God, I think again Thy thoughts after Thee!" The discovery of these thoughts, it is evident, is not the creation of them. Science is but a partial copy of an intellectual system which existed long before the birth of man. Truth is not that which you or I may chance to believe. Devotion to truth is just the determination to give up our own individual fancies and predilections, to lay aside our own private and erroneous views, and to adopt the thoughts which are higher than ours—the thoughts, viz., of the Infinite Thinker.

But is the Infinite Thinker God? That is, is He good? Experience answers—Yes. For the Power which is not ourselves, the Power which underlies ourselves and all finite things, unmistakably "makes for righteousness." There is no other fact so plain, no other fact in regard to which all intelligent men are in such complete accord. On this matter, Hegel and Comte, the Archbishop of Canterbury and the President of the Royal Society, Mr Matthew Arnold and Mr Spurgeon, however differently they may express themselves, are in reality agreed. They all believe that, on the whole and in the long-run, it is not well with the wicked; that slowly but surely, both in the lives of individuals and of nations,

good triumphs over evil. And this tendency towards righteousness, by which we find ourselves encompassed, meets with a ready response in our own hearts. We cannot help respecting goodness, and we have inextinguishable yearnings for its personal attainment. Notwithstanding "sore lets and hindrances," notwithstanding the fiercest temptations, notwithstanding the most disastrous failures, these yearnings continually reassert themselves. We feel, we know that we shall always be dissatisfied and unhappy, until the tendency within us is brought into perfect unison with the tendency without us, until we ourselves also make for righteousness, steadily, unremittingly, and with our whole heart. What is this disquietude, what are these yearnings, but the Spirit of the universe in communion with our spirits, inspiring us, impelling us, all but forcing us, to become co-workers with Itself? Here, again, we have evidence of the essential similarity between our own personality and God's. As Goethe well puts it:-

> "Wär' nicht das Auge sonnenhaft, Die Sonne könnt' es nie erblicken; Läg' nicht in uns des Gottes eigne kraft, Wie könnt' uns Göttliches entzücken?"

But I shall be told by the agnostics that this,

after all, is only a kind of anthropomorphism; and by anthropomorphism is meant the degradation of the Almighty to our own level. There are, however, two totally different kinds of anthropomorphism. The one attributes to God what is lowest in humanity, and peculiar to it; the other attributes what is highest, and what, so far from being peculiar to ourselves, is essential to all intelligent and moral beings. Men have often, without doubt, ascribed to the Almighty their own evil passions, their own petty meannesses; and no words can be too strong for the denunciation of this kind of blasphemy. But the anthropomorphism which attributes to God such qualities as thought, purpose, consciousness, will, personality, is a very different matter. It is true that we cannot completely grasp the full significance of such words in their application to the Deity; for to do so would be to fathom His unfathomable nature. It is true that the purpose of One "who is the same yesterday, to-day, and for ever," must be very different from the purpose of changing and changeable beings like ourselves It is true that omniscience must be very different from the knowledge of those who can only become acquainted with a tiny fraction of the universe. It is true that a will which can never

be thwarted must be very different from wills which are always being reminded of their weak-It is true that the thoughts of Him who sees the end from the beginning, must be very different from our thoughts, which are partial and incomplete. It is true that the goodness of One who has never erred must be very different from that of those who have "gone astray like lost sheep." In a word, it is true that the consciousness of an Infinite Personality is very different from the consciousness of a finite personality. But it is also true that purpose is none the less purpose because it is unchangeable. Knowledge is none the less knowledge because it is complete. Will is none the less will because it is unconquerable. Thought is none the less thought because it embraces the entire universe at once. Goodness is none the less goodness for being perfectly unadulterated with evil. On the contrary, it is

¹ The Westmiuster Reviewer says that I have "made no attempt to face the difficulties of such a contradiction in terms" as is involved in the expression "Infinite Personality." But the remarks which I made on pp. 47-50 in reference to the Absolute apply also to the Infinite. And the idea that these terms, when predicated of a personal God, involve a contradiction, has long ago been exploded. John Stuart Mill, in his examination of Hamilton's philosophy, showed conclusively that the supposed contradiction was simply the result of confused and illogical thinking.

UNIVERSITY OF 85 LIFORNIA

The Infinite Personality.

God alone to whom these words apply in their full and true significance. If they are illegitimately used at all, it is in their application to ourselves. And we do not degrade the Almighty by saving that He thinks and knows and wills. If the power behind Nature were destitute of these faculties, it would be infinitely inferior to the poorest type of man. There is a large number of thinkers in the present day, among whom it is a pity to find the author of 'Natural Religion,' who seem to think that the word Power is a very good synonym for God. Indeed it is not unfrequently asserted that to attribute to "the Unknowable" any other characteristic than that of force is presumptuous and irreverent. But in Power, as such, there is nothing divine. What care I for a Power that is eternally unconscious? It may have strength enough to dash the entire universe into shivers; but I perceive that it is senseless, and I look upon it with contempt.

To sum up: All knowledge, whether practical or scientific, nay the very existence of anything to know, is based upon, and would be impossible without, the existence of an Infinite Mind. And the tendency towards righteousness, which is so unmistakably manifested in the course of human

history, together with the response which this tendency awakens in our own hearts, combine to prove that we are the children of a God. Further, this doctrine, though it glorifies man, does not in the least dishonour the Almighty. It fails, no doubt, fully to express His nature, but it is the most complete expression we are capable of formulating. Far removed as it is from being an adequate representation of Deity, every other view is infinitely farther from the truth.¹

THE END.

¹ For the difficulties connected with sin and suffering, see my 'Origin of Evil, and other Sermons.'

WORKS BY REV. A. W. MOMERIE, LL.D.

I.

PERSONALITY;

THE BEGINNING AND END OF METAPHYSICS,

AND A NECESSARY ASSUMPTION IN ALL POSITIVE PHILOSOPHY.

Fifth Edition, revised. Crown 8vo, 3s.

"This is a little book, but it contains more sound philosophy than many pretentious treatises......In an admirably lucid way the author scatters to the winds the baseless assumptions of the sense philosophy."—British Quarterly Review.

"It is not often that we have to complain of the brevity of a sermon or of a treatise on philosophy; but in the case of a little book of the latter kind, recently published anonymously, we have found the arguments so cogent, the style so clear, and the matter at issue so important, that we heartily wish that the writer had allowed himself room for the fuller treatment of his subject......We confidently refer our readers to this well-reasoned volume."—Modern Review.

"Professor Momerie's remarks on the doctrines of the defenders of empiricism present a close, and thoroughly scientific, examination of the views these thinkers put forth as to the nature of sensation, perception, and cognition......The arguments are throughout conducted with marked logical power, and the conclusions are very important in relation to the present aspect of philosophical thought in England."—Scotsman.

"The work under our notice will well repay the careful reading of those who wish to have at their command plain answers to modern positivism."—
Ecclesiastical Gazette.

"His discussion of these questions stamps Dr Momerie as an acute metaphysician, a philosophical scholar, and a powerful dialectician."—Glasgow Herald.

"When published anonymously received a very hearty welcome by all who were interested in the advent of a new writer of great power, of happy diction, and of independent thinking."—Montrose Standard.

THE ORIGIN OF EVIL;

AND OTHER SERMONS.

Eighth Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

- "Professor Momerie has done well to publish his sermons; they are good reading......A real contribution to the side of common-sense religion."—Saturday Review.
- "We decidedly recommend them to persons perplexed by the speculations of modern science."—Spectator.
- "This is a remarkable volume of sermons. Though it consists of only about 300 pages, it contains an amount of thought and learning which might have been expanded into a bulky folio."—Glasgow Mail.
- "These sermons are some of the very best produced in this country within the last hundred years."—Inquirer.
- "The author is an original thinker, whose sympathies are very wide."—Guardian.
 - "Those who preach may learn much from their perusal."—Christian World.
- "Out of the common run, they give one a refreshing sense of novelty and power."—Glasgow Herald.
- "Die Vorträge zeigen allenthalben eine schöne Harmonie zwischen Schriftwahrheit und Lebenswahrheit."—Deutsches Litteraturblatt,
- "Der Verfasser behandelt in diesen Vorträgen wichtige Fragen aus dem Gebiet des christlichen Lebens. Wir haben besonders die über das Leiden hervor, in denen der Verfasser tiefe beherzigenswerthe Gedanken ausspricht. Wir nehmen keinen Anstand, diese Vorträge zum Besten zu rechnen, was über diesen Gegenstand gesagt worden."—Christliches Bücherschatz.
- "The author of the 'Origin of Evil' will go sadly astray if he does not make his mark on the age."—London Figaro.
- "We should almost like to have heard these sermons preached. We are willing to read them carefully, and recommend them to others for like reading, even though, in almost every instance, we dissent from the author's pleading."—National Reformer.
- "These sermons are everything that sermons ought not to be."—English Independent.

WILLIAM BLACKWOOD & SONS, EDINBURGH AND LONDON.

And all Booksellers.

DEFECTS OF MODERN CHRISTIANITY;

AND OTHER SERMONS.

Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

"Throughout Mr Momerie's attractive little volume the morning air of the new world breathes through the dry leaves of the old theology." -- Westminster Review

"There is an intellectuality, spirituality, and a simplicity in Mr Momerie's sermons, that should make them models for young preachers."—Christian Union.

"Professor Momerie, by his former books, has already laid the foundation of a reputation as a philosophical thinker and an able expositor of religious subjects. The present volume is marked by equal ability, intellectual force, independent and original thinking, and will confirm the favourable opinion which he has already produced...... Whatever views readers may detect as different from their own, they will not fail to admire the author's powerful enforcement of the practical side of Christianity...... There follows, as the second part of the volume, nine lectures on the Book of Job; and we have not read before, within the same compass, a more masterly and interesting exposition of that great poem...... There are also three admirable sermons on 'The Connection between Reason and Faith,' which will repay repeated reading......The volume deserves to be widely read; and whether readers agree or not in all respects with the author, they will not rise from the perusal without feeling that Christianity is something grander than they have ordinarily realised it to be, and that the Christian life is the bravest and most beautiful life possible."-Aberdeen Journal.

[&]quot;Very fresh and striking."-Globe.

[&]quot;Although he is a polished and accomplished scholar, he simply defies the conventionalities of churches and schools."—Literary World.

THE BASIS OF RELIGION;

BEING AN EXAMINATION OF 'NATURAL RELIGION.'

Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

"As a controversialist, Professor Momerie is no less candid than he is remorselessly severe."—Scotsman

"As a revelation of the pretentionsness of that philosophy [Positivism], Dr Momerie's powerful essay is very valuable."—Fifeshire Journal.

"The result of profound study and earnest thought......This attempt to sketch out a basis for rational theology is fitted to the needs of the times......Professor Momerie has won for himself a name as one of the most powerful and original thinkers of the day."—Globe.

"Professor Momerie has wide views of men and things, resembling in this quality the author of 'Ecce Homo' himself, and he has attacked from the Cambridge University pulpit the book 'Natural Religion,' accusing it of considerable vagueness of conception and of considerable misconception of critical points of its own argument. The present book presents the substance of these sermons in the form of a brief essay...... We would recommend our readers to see for themselves how those confusions of thought, by which the school of writers—of whom the author of 'Natural Religion' is an eminent representative—seek to save religion when supernaturalism has disappeared, are exposed. We are certain they will be charmed with the accurate philosophical thinking of Professor Momerie, with his unpretentious display of keen logical reasoning, conveyed in lucid and forcible language, which arrays and adorns it like a well-fitting garment."—Eskale Advertiser.

"Greater force is given to this essay, since the author is himself an advanced thinker."—Christian Union.

AGNOSTICISM,

Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

"To readers who do not demand that 'the scheme of salvation in its fulness' should be enunciated in every sermon, this volume, which is happily free from rhetoric, and for the most part from any ostentation of the reading which it indicates, will be interesting from its acuteness, learning, and insight."—Saturday Review.

"This is a really good book. It is profound in thought, large and comprehensive in view, liberal in spirit, and delightfully clear and simple in style. We wish that theologians and philosophers in general would write in Professor Momerie's manner......Following the chapters on Agnosticism, there are ten other chapters on the book of Ecclesiastes. They form an admirable and scholarly analysis of that strange and melancholy book."—The Inquirer.

"We are thankful for so masterly, so comprehensive, and so complete a vindication of the principles of Christian Theism, with its powerful refutation of the main positions of Agnosticism. The book meets a real and widespread need, in a style as trenchant and effective as it is popular."—Freeman.

"Dr Momerie's breadth of intellect and sympathy, his clear thinking and well-chastened style, as well as his deep religiousness, which will, no doubt, after a time assume a more positively evangelical form, eminently adapt him to be a teacher to his generation. He has freed himself, by we know not what process, from many of the prejudices of the older schools; but he can scarch into the very soul of unbelieving sophistry, and the spirit of his exhortation is always ennobling and heavenward."—Methodist Times.

"It is long since we have met with a volume of sermons which will so well repay a careful study."—Ecclesiastical Gazette.

"The work of a majestic intellect."-Fifeshire Journal.

PREACHING AND HEARING;

AND OTHER SERMONS.

Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

- "The author, himself one of the most eloquent preachers of the day, is eminently qualified to do justice to his subject. He has brought to it an experience and scholarly proficiency which few men could have done."—Christian Union.
- "For such preaching as this, and for all the ample learning and wise thought by which it is fortified, the Church of God has every reason to be thankful."—Literary World.
- "Marked by all the force, acuteness, and eloquence which we have learnt to expect from him, and in addition by a knowledge of men and manners not generally associated with philosophical research......His literary style is another proof, if proof were needed, of the vast resources of the simple Anglo-Saxon."—Fifeshire Journal.
 - "His sermons are unlike any sermons we can call to mind."-Guardian.
- "If such sermons were often to be heard from the pulpit, preachers would not have to complain of empty pews or inattentive listeners."—Rock.
 - "Their delivery was quite startling."-Swansea Journal.
- "Those who would know what pulpit boldness in the present day really means should make these sermons their study."—Christian World.
- "The present volume is more directly popular in style, and amply maintains the reputation of the writer."—Inquirer.

WILLIAM BLACKWOOD & SONS, EDINBURGH AND LONDON.

And all Booksellers.

VII.

BELIEF IN GOD.

Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s.

"One of the most brilliant arguments for the Divine existence."—Christian World.

"In some respects Professor Momerie is the ablest preacher of his day......He is ever endeavouring to present recondite problems in the simplest, clearest language, and in this he is eminently successful......It is not too abstruse even for mere smatterers in philosophical discussion. Considering its scope, it is indeed astonishingly lucid."—Dundee Advertiser.

"No preacher need be ashamed to face the most scientific sceptic with this little book in his hand."—Literary World.

"From the time that Professor Momerie published anonymously the volume on 'The Origin of Evil,' his writings have been devoured with exceptional keenness by intelligent readers. Many were the conjectures as to who the author of that work was, but it was universally allowed that the anonymous writer was destined to leave his mark upon the mind of the country: he was a daring and fresh thinker, and was possessed of rare unravelling power. This little volume bears the impress of his majestic intellect...... It is a model of lucid style, clear and consecutive reasoning, fairness to an honourable opponent, and humility in victory."—Perthshire Advertiser.

"'Belief in God' was originally written for the 'Helps to Belief' Series, but the editor, thinking it too abstruse, recommended considerable alterations. We are devoutly thankful the gifted Professor refused to mutilate his work, and withdrew it from the series."—Nonconformist.

"His criticism of Herbert Spencer's theory of the Unknowable is very acute."—Glasgow Herald.

"It is spread out into only eighty pages, but those eighty pages contain more material for thought than many another volume or series of volumes contain in eight hundred."—Inquirer.



INSPIRATION;

AND OTHER SERMONS.

Second Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

"Canon Liddon, preaching last Sunday afternoon in St Paul's Cathedral, declared that it would be difficult to maintain the authority of Christ as a teacher of religious truth if the Book of Daniel were written in the second, and not in the sixth century B.C. Statements of this kind are as deplorable as they are unwarranted..... A happier and a wiser method of dealing with the relations of science and criticism to the Scriptures has been adopted by Professor Momerie in his new volume."—Christian World.

"The gifted Professor has broken at many points with rigid orthodoxy. He is a Broad Churchman of the Broad Churchmen. But his very breadth and catholicity of view, the unswerving steadfastness of his search after truth, and his gift of powerful expression, make him an ally whom even the narrowest sticklers for the faith without change cannot be blind enough to throw over."—Fifeshire Journal.

"The sermons on 'Pessimism' constitute a treatise in themselves."—Irish Ecclesiastical Gazette.

"The abilities of Dr Momerie, and his services with respect to those questions in which the spheres of religion and philosophy touch, are well known; and there is much in the present volume that will repay attentive perusal. The treatment of pessimism leaves nothing to be desired."—Saturday Review.

"Professor Momerie's latest volume fully bears out his reputation for originality, vigour, and lucidity."—John Bull.

"A unique contribution to the literature of the day."-Lady's Pictorial.

"Here is a bold note, boldly struck; it is only one of many in the book that deserve the attention of opponents as well as friends, and that only a brave man dared touch."—Scottish Leader.

"In the course of this remarkable book he passes in review many of the doctrinal questions which are now agitating the Church, and gives a rational explanation of some of the difficulties that perplex both young and old students of theology."—Dundee Advertiser.

"Professor Momerie has approached his work with a mental penetration and spiritual devotion worthy of so distinguished a Biblical scholar. The initial chapter, which discusses 'The Evolution of the Bible,' is a masterly exposition. There is a freshness and potency in the author's thought and reasoning that both charm and convince."—Christian Union.

CHURCH AND CREED.

Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.

- "I cannot say that I am in the habit of reading many sermons. But I did read 'Church and Creed,' and I can recommend them to all those desirous of allying religion with common-sense."—Truth.
 - "Short, pithy, brilliant."-World.
- "A remarkable book, and a sign of the times which will be noted with different feelings by various classes of thinkers."—Life.
 - "Original, fearless, reverent criticism."-Yorkshire Post.
 - "Simple yet masterly."-Lincolnshire Free Press.
- "The discourses, one and all, in the volume before us are indeed works of art."—Glasgow Herald.
- "His lessons on self-sacrifice are well worth careful attention."—Ecclesiastical Gazette.
- "Dr Momerie is a law unto himself, and is a great illustration of the freedom of thought allowed in the English pulpit. Take for example the sermon in the present volume, entitled 'The Gods of the Bible,' and see what a new face it puts upon our cherished notions of a uniform deistic belief. The whole of the present volume overflows with similar dry, fearless, decisive, almost caustic enunciations that cut athwart hereditary faiths, and it requires a strong mind to follow the preacher as he advances from one startling proposition to another."—Irish Ecclesiastical Guzette.
- "It is this cheerful and healthful view of life, combined with a hatred of all bigotry and narrowness, that makes Professor Momerie's sermons the inspiration that crowded congregations find them. The man who can persuade people in these pessimistic days that God meant them to laugh and enjoy the life He has given them, and yet be in the truest sense of the word religious, is doing a service to the age which it greatly needs."—Literary World.
- "It is to be earnestly hoped that the great Head of the Church will raise up an Athanasius in our midst to combat and refute the errors with which it abounds."—Newbery House Magazine.

THE FUTURE OF RELIGION;

AND OTHER ESSAYS.

Second Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

"The volume is well worthy of the deepest study."—Perthshire Advertiser.

"The reader will find in the longer essays the dashing thought and vigorous language characteristic of the author. Many idols of the religion of the past he casts down and breaks to atoms without mercy. Many a noble ideal of the religion of the future he sketches with eager enthusiasm."—Manchester Guardian.

"Lucidity and the gift of condensation, or the power to put into a crisp sentence what many clever men require a few pages to express, are two of Dr Momerie's special gifts......It is not necessary to go over the essays contained in this volume in detail. No one who takes it up will put it down unfinished."—Lady's Pictorial.

"In conclusion, it may be said that even those who dissent most from either the substance or the manner of the essayist's arguments may gain much from a careful study of this little book, and that they owe genuine and deep respect to his eminent ability, wide knowledge, philosophic culture, insight, honesty, and enthusiasm for righteousness."—The Library Review.

Catalogue

of

Messrs Blackwood & Sons'

Publications

PHILOSOPHICAL CLASSICS FOR ENGLISH READERS.

EDITED BY WILLIAM KNIGHT, LL.D.,

Professor of Moral Philosophy in the University of St Andrews.

In crown 8vo Volumes, with Portraits, price 3s. 6d.

Contents of the Series.

Descartes, by Professor Mahaffy, Dublin.—Butler, by Rev. W. Lucas Collins, M.A.—Berkelley, by Professor Campbell Fraser.—Fights: by Professor Adamson, Owens College, Manchester.—Kant, by Professor Wallace, Oxford.—Hamilton, by Professor Veitch, Glasgow.—Hegel, by the Master of Balliol.—Leieniz, by J.

Theodore Merz.—Vico, by Professor Flint, Edinburgh.—Hobbes, by Professor Croom Robertson.—Hume, by the Editor.—Sensoza, by the Very Rev. Principal Caird, Glasgow.—Bacon: Part I. The Life, by Professor Nichol.—Bacon: Part II. Philosophy, by the same Author.—Locke, by Professor Campbell Fraser.

FOREIGN CLASSICS FOR ENGLISH READERS.

EDITED BY MRS OLIPHANT.

In crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.

Contents of the Series.

Dante, by the Editor.—Voltahee, by General Sir E. B. Hamley, K.C.B.—Pascal, by Principal Tulloch.—Petrarch, by Henry Reeve, C.B.—Goethe, by A. Hayward, Q.C.—Molière, by the Editor and F. Tarver, M.A.—Montaigne, by Rev. W. L. Collins, M.A.—Rabelais, by Walter Besant, M.A.—Calderon, by E. J. Hasell.—Sant Simon, by Clifton W. Collins, M.A.—Cervantes, by the

HE SETUS.

Editor. — Corneille And Racine, by Henry M. Trollope. — Madame de Sévigné, by Miss Thackeray.—La Fontaine, And other French Fabulists, by Rev. W. Lucas Collins, M.A.—Schiller, by James Sime, M.A., Author of Lessing, his Life and Writings.'—Tasso, by E. J. Hasell. — Rousseau, by Henry Grey Graham. — Alfred de Musser, by C. F. Oliphant.

ANCIENT CLASSICS FOR ENGLISH READERS.

EDITED BY THE REV. W. LUCAS COLLINS, M.A.

Complete in 28 Vols. crown 8vo, cloth, price 2s. 6d. each. And may also be had in 14 Volumes, strongly and neatly bound, with calf or vellum back, £3, 10s.

Contents of the Series.

Homer: The Iliad, by the Editor.—
Homer: The Odyssey, by the Editor.—
Herodotus, by George C. Swayne, M.A.—
Xenophon, by Sir Alexander Grant, Bart.,
LL.D.—Euripides, by W. B. Donne.—
Aristophanes, by the Editor.—Plato, by
Clifton W. Collins, M.A.—Lucian, by the
Editor.—Eschylus, by the Right Rev.
the Bishop of Colombo.—Sophocles, by
Clifton W. Collins, M.A.—Hesiod and
Theodoris, by the Rev. J. Davies, M.A.—
Greek Anthology, by Lord Neaves.—
Virgil, by the Editor.—Horace, by Sir
Theodore Martin, K.C.B.—Juvenal, by
Edward Walford, M.A.—Plautus and

TERENCE, by the Editor—The Commentaries of Cæsar, by Anthony Trollope.
—Tacttus, by W. B. Donne.—Cicero, by the Editor.—Plink's Letters, by the Rev. Alfred Church, M.A., and the Rev. W. J. Brodribb, M.A.—Livy, by the Editor.—Ovid, by the Rev. A. Church, M.A.—Catullus, Tibullus, and Propertius, by the Rev. Jas. Davies, M.A.—Demosthenes, by the Rev. W. J. Brodribb, M.A.—Aristotle, by Sir Alexander Grant, Bart, Ill.D.—Thucyddes, by the Editor.—Lucretius, by W. H. Mallock, M.A.—Pindar, by the Rev. F. D. Morice, M.A.

Saturday Review.—"It is difficult to estimate too highly the value of such a series as this in giving 'English readers' an insight, exact as far as it goes, into those olden times which are so remote, and yet to many of us so close."

CATALOGUE

OF

MESSRS BLACKWOOD & SONS' PUBLICATIONS.

ALISON.

History of Europe. By Sir Archibald Alison, Bart., D.C.L.

1. From the Commencement of the French Revolution to the Battle of Waterloo.

Battle of Waterloo. Library Edition, 14 vols., with Portraits. Demy 8vo, £10, 10s. Another Edition, in 20 vols. crown 8vo, £6. People's Edition, 13 vols. crown 8vo, £2, 11s.

2. Continuation to the Accession of Louis Napoleon. LIBRARY EDITION, 8 vols. 8vo, £6, 7s. 6d. People's Edition, 8 vols. crown 8vo, 34s.

Epitome of Alison's History of Europe. Thirtieth Thousand, 7s. 6d.

Atlas to Alison's History of Europe. By A. Keith Johnston. LIBRARY EDITION, demy 4to, £3, 3s. People's Edition, 31s. 6d.

Life of John Duke of Marlborough. With some Account of his Contemporaries, and of the War of the Succession. Third Edition. 2 vols. 8vo. Portraits and Maps, 30s.

Essays: Historical, Political, and Miscellaneous. demy 8vo, 45s.

ACROSS FRANCE IN A CARAVAN: BEING SOME ACCOUNT OF A JOURNEY FROM BORDEAUX TO GENOA IN THE "ESCARGOT," Itaken in the Winter 1889-90. By the Author of "A Day of my Life at Eton." With fifty Illustrations by John Wallace, after Sketches by the Author, and a Map. Cheap Edition, demy 8vo, 7s. 6d.

ACTA SANCTORUM HIBERNIÆ; Ex Codice Salmanticensi.

Nunc primum integre edita opera Caroli de Smedt et Josephi de Backer, e
Soc. Jesu, Hagiographorum Bollandianorum; Auctore et Sumptus Largiente
Joanne Patricio Marchione Bothae. In One handsome 4to Volume, bound in
half roxburghe, £2, 2s.; in paper cover, 31s. 6d.

AGRICULTURAL HOLDINGS ACT, 1883. With Notes by a MEMBER OF THE HIGHLAND AND AGRICULTURAL SOCIETY. 8vo, 3s. 6d.

AIKMAN.

Manures and the Principles of Manuring. By C. M. AIKMAN, D.Sc., F.R.S.E., &c., Professor of Chemistry, Glasgow Veterinary College; Examiner in Chemistry, University of Glasgow, &c. Crown 8vo, 6s. 6d.

Farmyard Manure: Its Nature, Composition, and Treatment. Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d.

Poetical Works of Thomas Aird. Fifth Edition, with Memoir of the Author by the Rev. JARDINE WALLACE, and Portrait. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

ALLARDYCE.

The City of Sunshine. By ALEXANDER ALLARDYCE, Author of 'Earlscourt,' 'Balmoral: A Romance of the Queen's Country,' &c. New and Revised Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s.

Memoir of the Honourable George Keith Elphinstone, K.B., Viscount Keith of Stonehaven, Marischal, Admiral of the Red. 8vo, with Portrait, Illustrations, and Maps, 21s.

ALMOND. Sermons by a Lay Head-master. By Hely Hutch-inson Almond, M.A. Oxon., Head-master of Loretto School. Crown 8vo, 5s.

ANCIENT CLASSICS FOR ENGLISH READERS. by Rev. W. Lucas Collins, M.A. Price 2s. 6d. each. For List of Vols., see p. 2.

AYTOUN.

Lays of the Scottish Cavaliers, and other Poems. By W. EDMONDSTOURE AVOUN, D.C.L., Professor of Rhetoric and Belles-Lettres in the University of Edinburgh. New Edition. Fcap. 8vo, 3s. 6d.

ANOTHER EDITION. Fcap. 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Cheap Edition. 1s. Cloth, 1s. 3d.

An Illustrated Edition of the Lays of the Scottish Cavaliers.

From designs by Sir Noel Paton. Small 4to, in gilt cloth, 21s.

Bothwell: a Poem. Third Edition. Fcap., 7s. 6d.

Translated by Professor Poems and Ballads of Goethe. AYTOUN and Sir THEODORE MARTIN, K.C.B. Third Edition. Fcap., 6s. Bon Gaultier's Book of Ballads. By the SAME. Fifteenth

Edition. With Illustrations by Doyle, Leech, and Crowquill. Fcap. 8vo, 5s. e Ballads of Scotland. Edited by Professor Aytoun.

The Ballads of Scotland. Ed Fourth Edition. 2 vols. fcap. 8vo, 12s.

Memoir of William E. Aytoun, D.C.L. By Sir THEODORE MARTIN, K.C.B. With Portrait. Post 8vo, 12s.

BACH.

On Musical Education and Vocal Culture. By Albert B. BACH. Fourth Edition. 8vo, 7s. 6d.

The Principles of Singing. A Practical Guide for Vocalists and Teachers. With Course of Vocal Exercises. Second Edition. With Portrait of the Author. Crown 8vo, 6s.

The Art Ballad: Loewe and Schubert. With Musical Illustrations. With a Portrait of Loewe. Third Edition. Small 4to, 5s.

BAIRD LECTURES.

Theism. By Rev. Professor Flint, D.D., Edinburgh. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d. Eighth

Anti-Theistic Theories. By the SAME. Fifth Edition.

8vo, 10s. 6d.

The Inspiration of the Holy Scriptures. By Rev. ROBERT Jamieson, D.D. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

The Early Religion of Israel. As set forth by Biblical Writers and modern Critical Historians. By Rev. Professor Robertson, D.D., Glasgow. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

The Mysteries of Christianity. By Rev. Professor Crawford. D.D. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Endowed Territorial Work: Its Supreme Importance to the Church and Country. By Rev. WILLIAM SMITH, D.D. Crown 8vo, 6s.

BALLADS AND POEMS. By Members of the Glasgow BALLAD CLUB. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

BELLATES.

The Transvaal War, 1880-81. Edited by Lady Bellairs.
With a Frontispiece and Map. 8vo, 15s.

Gossips with Girls and Maidens, Betrothed and Free. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. Cloth, extra gilt edges, 5s.

BELLESHEIM. History of the Catholic Church of Scotland. From the Introduction of Christianity to the Present Day. By Alphons Bellebhelm, D.D., Canon of Aix-la-Chapelle. Translated, with Notes and Additions, by D. Oswald Hunter Blair, O.S.B., Monk of Fort Augustus. Cheap Edition. Complete in 4 vols. demy Svo, with Maps. Price 21s. net.

FINCK. Racing Life of Lord George Cavendish Bentinck, M.P., and other Reminiscences. By John Kenr, Private Trainer to the Goodwood Stable. Edited by the Hon. Francis Lawley. With Twenty-three full-page Plates, and Facsimile Letter. Third Edition. Demy 8vo, 25s. BENTINCK.

BESANT.

The Revolt of Man. By Walter Besant. Tenth Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Readings in Rabelais. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

BEVERIDGE.

Culross and Tulliallan; or Perthshire on Forth. Its History and Antiquities. With Elucidations of Scottish Life and Character from the Burgh and Kirk-Session Records of that District. By DAVID BEVERIDGE. 2 vols. 8vo, with Illustrations, 42s.

Between the Ochils and the Forth; or, From Stirling Bridge

to Aberdour. Crown 8vo, 6s.

BICKERDYKE. A Banished Beauty. By John Bickerdyke, Author of 'Days in Thule, with Rod, Gun, and Camera,' 'The Book of the All-Round Angler,' 'Curiosities of Ale and Beer,' &c. With Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.

BIRCH.

Examples of Stables, Hunting-Boxes, Kennels, Racing Establishments, &c. By John Birch, Architect, Author of 'Country Architecture,' &c. With 30 Plates. Royal 8vo, 7s.

Examples of Labourers' Cottages, &c. With Plans for Improving the Dwellings of the Poor in Large Towns. With 34 Plates. Royal 8vo, 7s.

Picturesque Lodges. A Series of Designs for Gate Lodges, Park Entrances, Keepers', Gardeners', Bailiffs', Grooms', Upper and Under Servants' Lodges, and other Rural Residences. With 16 Plates. 4to, 12s. 6d.

BLACK. Heligoland and the Islands of the North Sea. WILLIAM GEORGE BLACK. Crown 8vo, 4s.

BLACKIE.

Lays and Legends of Ancient Greece. By John Stuart BLACKIE, Emeritus Professor of Greek in the University of Edinburgh. Second Edition. Fcap. 8vo, 5s.

The Wisdom of Goethe. Fcap. 8vo. Cloth, extra gilt, 6s.

Scottish Song: Its Wealth, Wisdom, and Social Significance. Crown 8vo. With Music. 7s. 6d.

A Song of Heroes. Crown 8vo, 6s.

EKMORE. The Maid of Sker. By R. D. Author of 'Lorna Doone,' &c. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s. BLACKMORE. By R. D. BLACKMORE,

BLACKWOOD.

Blackwood's Magazine, from Commencement in 1817 to April 1895. Nos. 1 to 954, forming 157 Volumes.

Index to Blackwood's Magazine. Vols. 1 to 50. 8vo, 15s.

BLACKWOOD.

Tales from Blackwood. First Series. Price One Shilling each, in Paper Cover. Sold separately at all Railway Bookstalls.

They may also be had bound in 12 vols., cloth, 18s. Half calf, richly gilt, 30s.

Or the 12 vols. in 6, roxburghe, 21s. Half red morocco, 28s.

les from Blackwood. Second Series. Complete in Twenty-four Shilling Parts. Handsomely bound in 12 vols., cloth, 30s. In leather back, roxburghe style, 37s. 6d. Half calf, gilt, 52s. 6d. Half morocco, 55s. Tales from Blackwood. Second Series.

Complete in Twelve Tales from Blackwood. Third Series. Shilling Parts. Handsomely bound in 6 vols., cloth, 15s.; and in 12 vols., cloth, 18s. The 6 vols. in roxburghe, 21s. Half calf, 25s. Half morocco, 28s.

Travel, Adventure, and Sport. From 'Blackwood's Magazine.'
Uniform with 'Tales from Blackwood.' In Twelve Parts, each price 1s. Handsomely bound in 6 vols., cloth, 15s. And in half calf, 25s.

New Educational Series. See separate Catalogue.

New Uniform Series of Novels (Copyright).

Crown 8vo, cloth. Price 3s. 6d. each. Now ready:—

WENDERHOLME. By P. G. Hamerton. THE STORY OF MARGRÉDEL. By D. Storrar

Meldrum.

MISS MARJORIBANKS. By Mrs Oliphant THE PERPETUAL CURATE, and THE RECTOR. By the Same.

SALEM CHAPEL, and THE DOCTOR'S FAMILY. By the Same.

A SENSITIVE PLANT. By E. D. Gerard. LADY LEE'S WIDOWHOOD. By General Sir E. B. Hamley.

KATIE STEWART, and other Stories. By Mrs

VALENTINE, AND HIS BROTHER. By the Same. Sons and Daughters. By the Same. MARMORNE. By P. G. Hamerton. REATA. By E. D. Gerard.

BEGGAR MY NEIOHBOUR. By the Same, THE WATERS OF HERCULES. By the Same, FAIR TO SEE. BY L. W. M. Lockhart, MINE IS THINE. By the Same. DOUBLES AND QUITS. By the Same. HURRISH. By the Hon. Emily Lawless. ALTIORA PETO. By Laurence Oliphant. PICCADILLY. By the Same. With Illustrations.

THE REVOLT OF MAN. By Walter Besant.
LADY BABY. By D. Gerard.
THE BLACKSMITH OF VOE. By Paul Cushing.
THE DILEMMA. By the Author of 'The
Battle of Dorking.'

My TRIVIAL LIFE AND MISFORTUNE. By A

Plain Woman. Poor Nellie. By the Same.

Others in preparation.

Each Standard Novels. Uniform in size and binding. complete in one Volume.

FLORIN SERIES, Illustrated Boards. Bound in Cloth, 2s. 6d.

Tom Cringle's Log. By Michael Scott. The Cruise of the Midge. By the Same. CYRIL THORNTON. By Captain Hamilton. Annals of the Parish. By John Galt. The Provost, &c. By the Same. Sir Andrew Wylie. By the Same. THE ENTAIL. By the Same.

MISS MOLLY. By Beatrice May Butt. REGINALD DALTON. By J. G. Lockhart.

PEN OWEN. By Dean Hook. ADAM BLAIR. By J. G. Lockhart. LADY LEE'S WIDOWHOOD. By General Sir E. B. Hamley. SALEM CHAPEL. By Mrs Oliphant. THE PERPETUAL CURATE. By the Same. MISS MARJORIBANKS. By the Same. John: A Love Story. By the Same.

SHILLING SERIES, Illustrated Cover. Bound in Cloth, 1s. 6d.

&c.

THE RECTOR, and THE DOCTOR'S FAMILY. SIR FRIZZLE PUMPKIN, NIGHTS AT MESS, By Mrs Oliphant. THE LIFE OF MANSIE WAUCH. By D. M. Moir.

PENINSULAR SCENES AND SKETCHES. F. Hardman.

THE SUBALTERN. LIFE IN THE FAR WEST. By G. F. Ruxton. VALERIUS: A Roman Story. By J. G. Lockhart.

BON GAULTIER'S BOOK OF BALLADS. Fifteenth Edition. With Illustrations by Doyle, Leech, and Crowquill. Fcap. 8vo, 5s.

NAR. Biographical Sketch of George Meikle Kemp, Architect of the Scott Monument, Edinburgh. By Thomas Bonnar, F.S.A. Scot., Author of 'The Present Art Revival,' &c. With Three Portraits and numerous Illustrations. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

- BRADDON. Thirty Years of Shikar. By Sir Edward Braddon, K.C.M.G. With Illustrations by G. D. Giles, and Map of Oudh Forest Tracts and Nepal Terai. Demy 8vo, 18s.
- BROUGHAM. Memoirs of the Life and Times of Henry Lord Brougham. Written by Himself. 3 vols. 8vo, £2, 8s. The Volumes are sold separately, price 16s. each.
- BROWN. The Forester: A Practical Treatise on the Planting and Tending of Forest-trees and the General Management of Woodlands. By James Brown, Ll.D. Sixth Edition, Enlarged. Edited by John Niseet, D.Cc., Author of 'British Forest Trees,' &c. In 2 vols. royal 8vo, with 350 Illustrations, 42s. net.
- BROWN. Stray Sport. By J. Moray Brown, Author of 'Shikar Sketches,' 'Powder, Spur, and Spear,' 'The Days when we went Hog-Hunting.' 2 vols. post 8vo, with Fifty Illustrations, 21s.
- BROWN. A Manual of Botany, Anatomical and Physiological. For the Use of Students. By Robert Brown, M.A., Ph.D. Crown 8vo, with numerous Illustrations, 12s. 6d.
- BROWN. The Book of the Landed Estate. Containing Directions for the Management and Development of the Resources of Landed Property.

 By Robert E. Brown, Factor and Estate Agent. Royal 8vo, with Illustrations, 21s.
- BRUCE.
 - In Clover and Heather. Poems by WALLACE BRUCE. New and Enlarged Edition. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.
 - A limited number of Copies of the First Edition, on large hand-made paper, 12s. 6d. Here's a Hand. Addresses and Poems. Crown 8vo, 5s. Large Paper Edition, limited to 100 copies, price 21s.
- BRYDALL. Art in Scotland; its Origin and Progress. By ROBERT BRYDALL, Master of St George's Art School of Glasgow. Svo, 12s. 6d.
- BUCHAN. Introductory Text-Book of Meteorology. By AlexANDER BUCHAN, LL.D., F.R.S.E., Secretary of the Scottish Meteorological
 Society, &c. New Edition. Crown 8vo, with Coloured Charts and Engravings.
- BUCHANAN. The Shirè Highlands (East Central Africa). By John Buchanan, Planter at Zomba. Crown 8vo, 5s.

BURBIDGE.

- Domestic Floriculture, Window Gardening, and Floral Decorations. Being practical directions for the Propagation, Culture, and Arrangement of Plants and Flowers as Domestic Ornaments. By F. W. BURBIDGE. Second Edition. Crown Svo, with numerous Illustrations, 7s. 6d.
- Cultivated Plants: Their Propagation and Improvement.
 Including Natural and Artificial Hybridisation, Raising from Seed, Cuttings, and Layers, Grafting and Budding, as applied to the Families and Genera in Cultivation. Crown Svo, with numerous Illustrations, 12s. 6d.
- BURGESS. The Viking Path. A Tale of the White Christ.

 By J. J. Haldane Burgess, Author of 'Rasmie's Büddie,' 'Shetland Sketches,'
 &c. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- BURROWS. Commentaries on the History of England, from the Earliest Times to 1865. By MONTAGU BURROWS, Chilchele Professor of Modern History in the University of Oxford; Captain R.N.; F.S.A., &c.; "Officier de l'Instruction Publique," France. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

BURTON.

- The History of Scotland: From Agricola's Invasion to the Extinction of the last Jacobite Insurrection. By John Hill Burron, D.C.L., Historiographer-Royal for Scotland. New and Enlarged Edition, 8 vols., and Index. Crown 8vo. £3, 3s.
- History of the British Empire during the Reign of Queen Anne. In 3 vols. 8vo. 36s.
- Anne. In 3 vols. 8vo. 36s.
 The Scot Abroad. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

BURTON.

The Book-Hunter. By John Hill Burton. New Edition. With Portrait. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

BUTE.

The Roman Breviary: Reformed by Order of the Holy Ecumenical Council of Trent; Published by Order of Pope St Pius V.; and Revised by Clement VIII. and Urban VIII.; together with the Offices since granted. Translated out of Latin into English by John, Marquess of Bute, K.T. In 2 vols. crown 8vo, cloth boards, edges uncut. £2, 2s.

The Altus of St Columba. With a Prose Paraphrase and Notes, In paper cover, 2s, 6d.

BUTT.

Miss Molly. By Beatrice May Butt. Cheap Edition, 2s. Eugenie. Crown 8vo. 6s. 6d.

Elizabeth, and other Sketches. Crown 8vo, 6s.

Delicia. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

CAIRD.

Sermons. By John Caird, D.D., Principal of the University of Glasgow. Seventeenth Thousand. Fcap. 8vo, 5s.

Religion in Common Life. A Sermon preached in Crathie Church, October 14, 1855, before Her Majesty the Queen and Prince Albert. Published by Her Majesty's Command. Cheap Edition, 3d.

CALDER. Chaucer's Canterbury Pilgrimage. Epitomised by WILLIAM CALDER. With Photogravure of the Pilgrimage Company, and other Illustrations, Glossary, &c. Crown 8vo, gilt edges, 4s. Cheaper Edition without Photogravure Plate. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

CAMPBELL. Critical Studies in St Luke's Gospel: Its Demonology and Ebionitism. By Colin Campbell, D.D., Minister of the Parish of Dundee, formerly Scholar and Fellow of Glasgow University. Author of the 'Three First Gospels in Greek, arranged in parallel columns.' Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

CAMPBELL. Sermons Preached before the Queen at Balmoral.

By the Rev. A. A. CAMPBELL, Minister of Crathie. Published by Command of
Her Majesty. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.

CAMPBELL. Records of Argyll. Legends, Traditions, and Recollections of Argyllshire Highlanders, collected chiefly from the Gaelic. With Notes on the Antiquity of the Dress, Clan Colours, or Tartans of the Highlanders. By Lord Archibald Campbell. Illustrated with Nineteen full-page Etchings. 4to, printed on hand-made paper, £3, 3s.

CANTON. A Lost Epic, and other Poems. By WILLIAM CANTON. Crown 8vo, 5s.

CARRICK. Koumiss; or, Fermented Mare's Milk: and its uses in the Treatment and Cure of Pulmonary Consumption, and other Wasting Diseases. With an Appendix on the best Methods of Fermenting Cow's Milk. By George L. Carrick, M.D., L.R.C.S.E. and L.R.C.P.E., Physician to the British Embassy, St Petersburg, &c. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

CARSTAIRS.

Human Nature in Rural India. By R. CARSTAIRS. Crown 8vo, 6s.

British Work in India. Crown 8vo, 6s.

CAUVIN. A Treasury of the English and German Languages.

Compiled from the best Authors and Lexicographers in both Languages. By
JOSEPH CAUVIN, LL.D. and Ph.D., of the University of Göttingen, &c. Crown
8vo, 7s. 6d.

- CHARTERIS. Canonicity; or, Early Testimonies to the Existence and Use of the Books of the New Testament. Based on Kirchhoffer's 'Quellensammlung.' Edited by A. H. CHARTERIS, D.D., Professor of Biblical Criticism in the University of Edinburgh. 8vo, 18s.
- CHENNELLS. Recollections of an Egyptian Princess. By
 her English Governess (Miss E. CHENNELLS). Being a Record of Five Years'
 Residence at the Court of Ismael Pasha, Khédive. Second Edition. With Three
 Portraits. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- CHESNEY. The Dilemma. By General Sir George Chesney, K.C.B., M.P., Author of 'The Battle of Dorking,' &c. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 8s. 6d.
- CHRISTISON. Life of Sir Robert Christison, Bart., M.D., D.C.L. Oxon., Professor of Medical Jurisprudence in the University of Edinburgh. Edited by his Sons. In 2 vols. 8vo. Vol. I.—Autobiography. 16s. Vol. II.—Memoirs. 16s.
- CHURCH. Chapters in an Adventurous Life. Sir Richard Church in Italy and Greece. By E. M. Church. With Illustrations. Demy 8vo. [In the press.]
- CHURCH SERVICE SOCIETY.
 - A Book of Common Order: being Forms of Worship issued by the Church Service Society. Sixth Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s. Also in 2 vols. crown 8vo, 6s. 6d.
 - Daily Offices for Morning and Evening Prayer throughout the Week. Crown 8vo, 3s, 6d.
 - Order of Divine Service for Children. Issued by the Church Service Society. With Scottish Hymnal. Cloth, 3d.
- CLOUSTON. Popular Tales and Fictions: their Migrations and Transformations. By W. A. CLOUSTON, Editor of 'Arabian Poetry for English Readers,' &c. 2 vols. post 8vo, roxburghe binding, 25s.
- COCHRAN. A Handy Text-Book of Military Law. Compiled chiefly to assist Officers preparing for Examination; also for all Officers of the Regular and Auxiliary Forces. Comprising also a Synopsis of part of the Army Act. By Major F. COCHRAN, Hampshire Regiment Garrison Instructor, North British District. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- COLQUHOUN. The Moor and the Loch. Containing Minute Instructions in all Highland Sports, with Wanderings over Crag and Corrie, Flood and Fell. By John Colquioun. Cheap Edition. With Illustrations. Demy 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- COLVILE. Round the Black Man's Garden. By ZÉLIE COL-VILE, F.R.G.S. With 2 Maps and 50 Illustrations from Drawings by the Author and from Photographs. Demy 8vo, 16s.
- CONSTITUTION AND LAW OF THE CHURCH OF SCOTLAND. With an Introductory Note by the late Principal Tulloch. New Edition, Revised and Enlarged. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- COTTERILL. Suggested Reforms in Public Schools. By C. C. Cotterill, M.A. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- CRANSTOUN.
 - The Elegies of Albius Tibullus. Translated into English Verse, with Life of the Poet, and Illustrative Notes. By James Cranstoun, LL.D., Author of a Translation of 'Catullus.' Crown 8vo, 6s. 6d.
 - The Elegies of Sextus Propertius. Translated into English Verse, with Life of the Poet, and Illustrative Notes. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- CRAWFORD. An Atonement of East London, and other Poems. By Howard Crawford, M.A. Crown Svo, 5s.
- CRAWFORD. Saracinesca. By F. Marion Crawford, Author of 'Mr Isaacs,' &c., &c. Eighth Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s

CRAWFORD.

The Doctrine of Holy Scripture respecting the Atonement.

By the late Thomas J. Crawbord, D.D., Professor of Divinity in the University of Edinburgh. Fifth Edition. 8vo, 12s.

The Fatherhood of God, Considered in its General and Special
Aspects. Third Edition, Revised and Enlarged. 8vo, 9s.

The Preaching of the Cross, and other Sermons. 8vo, 7s. 6d. The Mysteries of Christianity. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

- CROSS. Impressions of Dante, and of the New World; with a Few Words on Bimetallism. By J. W. Cross, Editor of 'George Eliot's Life, as related in her Letters and Journals.' Post 8vo, 6s.
- CUMBERLAND. BERLAND. Sport on the Pamir Steppes, in Chinese Turkistan, and the Himalayas. By Major C. S. CUMBERLAND. With Map and numerous Illustrations. In 1 vol. demy 8vo. In the press.

CURSE OF INTELLECT. Fcap 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.

CUSHING.

The Blacksmith of Voe. By Paul Cushing, Author of 'The Bulli'th' Thorn,' 'Cut with his own Diamond.' Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

DAVIES.

- Norfolk Broads and Rivers; or, The Waterways, Lagoons, and Decoys of East Anglia. By G. Christopher Davies. Illustrated with Seven full-page Plates. New and Cheaper Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Our Home in Aveyron. Sketches of Peasant Life in Aveyron and the Lot. By G. Christopher Davies and Mrs Broughall. Illustrated with full-page Illustrations. 8vo, 15s. Cheap Edition, 7s. 6d.
- DE LA WARR. An Eastern Cruise in the 'Edeline.' By the Countess DE LA WARR. In Illustrated Cover. 2s.
- DESCARTES. The Method, Meditations, and Principles of Philosophy of Descartes. Translated from the Original French and Latin. With a New Introductory Essay, Historical and Critical, on the Cartesian Philosophy. By Professor VEITCH, LL.D., Glasgow University. Tenth Edition. 6s. 6d.
- DEWAR. Voyage of the "Nyanza," R.N.Y.C. Being the Record of a Three Years' Cruise in a Schooner Yacht in the Atlantic and Pacific, and her subsequent Shipwreck. By J. Cummisc Dewar, late Captain King's Dragoon Guards and 11th Prince Albert's Hussars. With Two Autogravures, numerous Illustrations, and a Map. Demy 8vo, 21s.
- DOGS, OUR DOMESTICATED: Their Treatment in reference to Food, Diseases, Habits, Punishment, Accomplishments. By 'MAGENTA.' Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- John Stuart Mill. A Study of his Philosophy. DOUGLAS. By Charles Douglas, M.A., D.Sc., Lecturer in Moral Philosophy, and Assistant to the Professor of Moral Philosophy, in the University of Edinburgh. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d. net.
- GLAS. Chinese Stories. By ROBERT K. DOUGLAS. With numerous Illustrations by Parkinson, Forestier, and-others. New and Cheaper Edition. Small demy 8vo, 5s. DOUGLAS.
- The Odyssey of Homer, Books I.-XII. Translated into English Verse. By Sir Charles Du Cane, K.C.M.G. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- DUDGEON. History of the Edinburgh or Queen's Regiment Light Infantry Militia, now 3rd Battalion The Royal Scots; with an Account of the Origin and Progress of the Militia, and a Brief Sketch of the Old Royal Scots. By Major R. C. Dudgeon, Adjutant 3rd Battalion the Royal Scots. Post 8vo, with Illustrations, 10s. 6d.

- DUNCAN. Manual of the General Acts of Parliament relating to the Salmon Fisheries of Scotland from 1828 to 1882. By J. BARKER DUNCAN. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- DUNSMORE. Manual of the Law of Scotland as to the Relations between Agricultural Tenants and the Landlords, Servants, Merchants, and Bowers. By W. DUNSMORE. 8vo, 7s. 6d.

ELIOT.

George Eliot's Life, Related in Her Letters and Journals. Arranged and Edited by her husband, J. W. Cross. With Portrait and other Illustrations. Third Edition. 3 vols. post 8vo, 42s.

George Eliot's Life. (Cabinet Edition.) With Portrait and

other Illustrations. 3 vols. crown 8vo, 15s.

George Eliot's Life. With Portrait and other Illustrations.

New Edition, in one volume. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
Works of George Eliot (Standard Edition). 21 volumes, crown 8vo. In buckram cloth, gilt top, 2s. 6d. per vol.; or in Roxburghe binding, 3s. 6d. per vol.

The following is the order of publication:-

ADAM BEDE. 2 vols. [Vol. I. Ready.]
THE MILL ON THE FLOSS. 2 vols.
FELIX HOLT, the Radical. 2 vols.
THE SPANISH GIFSY, and ROMOLA. 2 vols. Scenes of Clerical Life. 2 vols. MIDDLEMARCH. 3 vols.

SILAS MARNER, and JUBAL. 2 vols. THE SPANISH GIPSY, and THEOPHRASTUS Such. 2 vols. Essays. 1 vol.

Works of George Eliot (Cabinet Edition). 21 volumes, crown 8vo, price £5, 5s. Also to be had handsomely bound in half and full calf. The Volumes are sold separately, bound in cloth, price 5s. each.

Novels by George Eliot. Cheap Edition.

Adam Bede. Illustrated. 3s. 6d., cloth.—The Mill on the Floss. Illustrated. 3s. 6d., cloth.—Seenes of Clerical Life. Illustrated. 3s., cloth.—Silas Marner; the Weaver of Raveloe. Illustrated. 2s. 6d., cloth.—Felix Holt, the Radical. Illustrated. 3s. 6d., cloth.—Romola. With Vignette. 3s. 6d., cloth.

Middlemarch. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Daniel Deronda. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Essays. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

Impressions of Theophrastus Such. New Edition. Crown

The Spanish Gypsy. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

The Legend of Jubal, and other Poems, Old and New.
New Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Wise, Witty, and Tender Sayings, in Prose and Verse. Selected from the Works of George Eliot. New Edition. Fcap. 8vo, 3s. 6d.

The George Eliot Birthday Book. Printed on fine paper, with red border, and handsomely bound in cloth, gilt. Fcap. 8vo, 3s. 6d. And in French morocco or Russia, 5s.

ESSAYS ON SOCIAL SUBJECTS. Originally published in the 'Saturday Review.' New Edition. First and Second Series. 2 vols. crown 8vo, 6s. each.

FAITHS OF THE WORLD, The. A Concise History of the Great Religious Systems of the World. By various Authors. Crown 8vo, 5s.

RER. A Tour in Greece in 1880. By RICHARD RIDLEY FARRER. With Twenty-seven full-page Illustrations by Lord Windson. Royal 8vo, with a Map, 21s.

FERRIER.

Philosophical Works of the late James F. Ferrier, B.A. Oxon., Professor of Moral Philosophy and Political Economy, St Andrews. New Edition. Edited by Sir Alexander Grant, Bart., D.C.L., and Professor Lushington. 3 vols. crown 8vo, 34s. 6d.

Institutes of Metaphysic. Third Edition. 10s. 6d.

Lectures on the Early Greek Philosophy. 4th Edition. 10s. 6d. Philosophical Remains, including the Lectures on Early Greek Philosophy. New Edition. 2 vols. 24s.

ROY. Dogma and the Church of England. By A. I. FitzRov. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d. FITZROY.

FLINT.

Historical Philosophy in France and French Belgium and Switzerland. By Robert Flint, Corresponding Member of the Institute of France, Hon. Member of the Royal Society of Palermo, Professor in the Univer-sity of Edinburgh, &c. 8vo, 21s.

Agnosticism. Being the Croall Lecture for 1887-88.

In the press.

Theism. Being the Baird Lecture for 1876. Eighth Edition, Revised. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

Anti-Theistic Theories. Being the Baird Lecture for 1877. Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

FOREIGN CLASSICS FOR ENGLISH READERS. by Mrs Oliphant. Price 2s. 6d. For List of Volumes, see page 2. Edited

FOSTER. The Fallen City, and other Poems. By WILL FOSTER. Crown 8vo, 6s.

FRANCILLON. Gods and Heroes; or, The Kingdom of Jupiter. By R. E. Francillon. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 5s.

FULLARTON.

Merlin: A Dramatic Poem. By RALPH MACLEOD FULLAR-TON. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Tanhäuser. Crown 8vo, 6s.

Lallan Sangs and German Lyrics. Crown 8vo. 5s.

GALT.

Novels by John Galt. With General Introduction and Prefatory Notes by S. R. CROCKETT. The Text Revised and Edited by D. STORRAR MELDRUM, Author of 'The Story of Margrédel.' With Photogravure Illustrations from Drawings by John Wallace. Feap. Svo, 3s. net each vol.

Annals of the Parish, and The Ayrshire Legatees.

Sir Andrew Wylie. 2 vols. [Immediately.

The Provost, and The Last of the Lairds. 2 vols.

[In the press. The Entail. 2 vols. [In the press.

See also STANDARD NOVELS, p. 6.

GENERAL ASSEMBLY OF THE CHURCH OF SCOTLAND. Scottish Hymnal, With Appendix Incorporated. Published for use in Churches by Authority of the General Assembly. 1. Large type, cloth, red edges, 2s. 6d.; French morocco, 4s. 2. Bourgeois type, limp cloth, 1s.; French morocco, 2s. 3. Nonparell type, cloth, red edges, 6d.; French morocco, 1s. 4d. 4. Paper covers, 3d. 5. Sunday-School Edition, paper covers, 1d., cloth, 2d. No. 1, bound with the Psalms and Paraphrases, French morocco, 8s. No. 2, bound with the Psalms and Paraphrases, cloth, 2s.; French morocco, 3s. GENERAL ASSEMBLY OF THE CHURCH OF SCOTLAND. Prayers for Social and Family Worship. Prepared by a

Special Committee of the General Assembly of the Church of Scotland. Entirely New Edition, Revised and Enlarged. Fcap. 8vo, red edges, 2s.

Prayers for Family Worship. A Selection of Four Weeks'
Prayers. New Edition. Authorised by the General Assembly of the Church of
Scotland Fcap. 8vo, red edges, 1s. 6d.
One Hundred Prayers. Prepared by a Committee of the General Assembly of the Church of Scotland. 16mo, cloth limp, 6d.

GERARD.

Reata: What's in a Name. By E. D. GERARD. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Beggar my Neighbour. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. The Waters of Hercules. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. A Sensitive Plant. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

GERARD.

The Land beyond the Forest. Facts, Figures, and Fancies from Transylvania. By E. Gerard. With Maps and Illustrations. 2 vols. post 8vo, 25s.

Bis: Some Tales Retold. Crown 8vo, 6s. A Secret Mission. 2 vols. crown 8vo, 17s.

GERARD.

Lady Baby. By Dorothea Gerard. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Recha. Second Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s.

The Rich Miss Riddell. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

GERARD. Stonyhurst Latin Grammar. By Rev. John Gerard. Second Edition. Fcap. 8vo, 3s.

GILL.

Free Trade: an Inquiry into the Nature of its Operation. By RICHARD GILL. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Free Trade under Protection. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
GOETHE. Poems and Ballads of Goethe. Translated by Professor Aytoun and Sir Theodore Martin, K.C.B. Third Edition. Fcap. 8vo, 6s.

GOETHE'S FAUST. Translated into English Verse by Sir THEODORE MARTIN, K.C.B. Part I. Second Edition, crown 8vo, 6s. Ninth Edition, feap., 8s. 6d. Part II. Second Edition, Revised. Fcap. 8vo, 6s. GORDON CUMMING.

At Home in Fiji. By C. F. GORDON CUMMING. Fourth Edition, post 8vo. With Illustrations and Map. 7s. 6d.

A Lady's Cruise in a French Man-of-War. New and Cheaper

Edition. 8vo. With Illustrations and Map. 12s. 6d. re-Fountains. The Kingdom of Hawaii: Its Volcanoes, and the History of its Missions. With Map and Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo, 25s. Fire-Fountains. Wanderings in China. New and Cheaper Edition. 8vo, with Illustrations, 10s.

Granite Crags: The Yō-semité Region of California. Illustrated with 8 Engravings. New and Cheaper Edition. 8vo, 8s. 6d.

GRAHAM. Manual of the Elections (Scot.) (Corrupt and Illegal Practices) Act, 1890. With Analysis, Relative Act of Sederunt, Appendix con-taining the Corrupt Practices Acts of 1883 and 1885, and Copious Index. By J. EDWARD GRAHAM, Advocate. 8vo, 4s. 6d.

GRAND.

A Domestic Experiment. By SARAH GRAND, Author of 'The Heavenly Twins,' Ideala: A Study from Life.' Crown Svo, 6s. Singularly Deluded. Crown 8vo, 6s.

- GRANT. Bush-Life in Queensland. By A. C. Grant. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- GRANT. Life of Sir Hope Grant. With Selections from his Correspondence. Edited by Henry Knollys, Colonel (H.P.) Royal Artillery, his former A.D.C., Editor of 'Incidents in the Sepoy War;' Author of 'Sketches of Life in Japan,' &c. With Portraits of Sir Hope Grant and other Illustrations. Maps and Plans. 2 vols. demy 8vo, 21s.
- The Narrative of Mr EDWARD CAR-In Furthest Ind. LYON of Ellswether, in the County of Northampton, and late of the Honourable East India Company's Service, Gentleman. Wrote by his own hand in the year of grace 1697. Edited, with a few Explanatory Notes, by Sydney C. Grier. Post 8vo, 6s.
- GUTHRIE-SMITH. Crispus: A Drama. By H. GUTHRIE-SMITH. Fcap. 4to, 5s.
- HALDANE. Subtropical Cultivations and Climates. A Handy Book for Planters, Colonists, and Settlers. By R. C. HALDANE. Post 8vo. 9s.

HAMERTON.

Wenderholme: A Story of Lancashire and Yorkshire Life. By P. G. Hamerton, Author of 'A Painter's Camp.' New Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

Marmorne. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

HAMILTON.

Lectures on Metaphysics. By Sir William Hamilton,
Bart., Professor of Logic and Metaphysics in the University of Edinburgh.
Edited by the Rev. H. L. Mansel, B.D., Ll.D., Dean of St Paul's; and John
Veirch, M.A., Ll.D., Professor of Logic and Rhetoric, Glasgow. Seventh
Edition. 2 vols. 8vo, 24s.
Lectures on Logic. Edited by the Same. Third Edition,

Revised. 2 vols., 24s.

Discussions on Philosophy and Literature, Education and University Reform. Third Edition. 8vo, 21s.

Memoir of Sir William Hamilton, Bart., Professor of Logic and Metaphysics in the University of Edinburgh. By Professor Veitch, of the University of Glasgow. 8vo, with Portrait, 18s.

Sir William Hamilton: The Man and his Philosophy. Two Lectures delivered before the Edinburgh Philosophical Institution, January and February 1883. By Professor Veitch. Crown 8vo, 2s.

HAMLEY.

The Life of General Sir Edward Bruce Hamley, K.C.B., K.C.M.G. By Alexander Innes Shand. With two Photogravure Portraits and other Illustrations. 2 vols. demy 8vo, 21s.

e Operations of War Explained and Illustrated. By General Sir Edward Bruce Hamley, K.C.B., K.C.M.G. Fifth Edition, Revised throughout. 4to, with numerous Illustrations, 30s.

National Defence; Articles and Speeches. Post 8vo, 6s.

Shakespeare's Funeral, and other Papers. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d. Thomas Carlyle: An Essay. Second Edition. Crown 8vo.

On Outposts. Second Edition. 8vo. 2s.

Wellington's Career; A Military and Political Summary. Crown 8vo, 2s.

Lady Lee's Widowhood. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. Cheaper Edition, 2s. 6d.

A Philozoic Essay. With Illustrations, Our Poor Relations. chiefly by Ernest Griset. Crown 8vo, cloth gilt, 3s. 6d.

HARRADEN. In Varying Moods: Short Stories. By BEATRICE HARRADEN, Author of 'Ships that Pass in the Night.' Eleventh Edition. Crown Svo, 3s. 6d.

HARRIS.

Danovitch, and other Stories. By WALTER B. HARRIS. F.R.G.S., Author of 'The Land of an African Sultan; Travels in Morocco,' &c. Crown Svo. 6s.

A Journey through the Yemen, and some General Remarks upon that Country. With 3 Maps and numerous Illustrations by Forestier and Wallace from Sketches and Photographs taken by the Author. Demy 8vo, 16s. WKER. The Prose Works of Rev. R. S. HAWKER, Vicar of Morwenstow. Including 'Footprints of Former Men in Far Cornwall.' Reedited, with Sketches never before published. With a Frontispiece. Crown

8vo, 3s. 6d.

The Works of the Right Rev. Dr George Hay, Bishop of Edinburgh. Edited under the Supervision of the Right Rev. Bishop Strain. With Memoir and Portrait of the Author. 5 vols. crown 8vo, bound in extra cloth, £1, 1s. The following Volumes may be had separately—viz.:

The Devout Christian Instructed in the Law of Christ from the Written Word. 2 vols., 8s.—The Pious Christian Instructed in the Nature and Practice of the Principal Processions of Pictry. 1 vol. 3a

of the Principal Exercises of Piety. 1 vol., 3s.

HEATLEY.

The Horse-Owner's Safeguard. A Handy Medical Guide for every Man who owns a Horse. By G. S. Heatley, M.R.C.V.S. Crown 8vo, 5s. The Stock-Owner's Guide. A Handy Medical Treatise for every Man who owns an Ox or a Cow. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.

HEDDERWICK. Lays of Middle Age; and other Poems.

James Hedderwick, Ll.D., Author of 'Backward Glances.' Price 3s. 6d.

HEMANS. The Poetical Works of Mrs Hemans. Copyright Editions. Royal 8vo, 5s. The Same with Engravings, cloth, gilt edges, 7s. 6d.

Select Poems of Mrs Hemans. Fcap., cloth, gilt edges, 3s. HERKLESS. Cardinal Beaton: Priest and Politician.

JOHN HERKLESS, Professor of Church History, St Andrews. With a Portrait. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

HEWISON. The Isle of Bute in the Olden Time. With Illustrations, Maps, and Plans. By James King Hewison, M.A., F.S.A. (Soot.), Minister of Rothesay. Vol. I., Celtic Saints and Heroes. Crown 4to, 15s. net. Vol. II., The Royal Stewards and the Brandanes. Crown 4to, 15s. net. HOME PRAYERS. By Ministers of the Church of Scotland and Members of the Church Service Society. Second Edition. Fcap. 8vo, 3s.

HOMER.

The Odyssey. Translated into English Verse in the Spenserian Stanza. By Philip Stanhope Worsley. New and Cheaper Edition. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d. net.

Translated by P. S. Worsley and Professor Con-The Iliad. Translated by INGTON. 2 vols. crown 8vo, 21s.

HUTCHINSON. Hints on the Game of Golf. By Horace G. Hutchinson. Eighth Edition, Enlarged. Fcap. 8vo, cloth, is. HYSLOP. The Elements of Ethics. By James H. Hyslop,

Ph.D., Instructor in Ethics, Columbia College, New York, Author of 'The Elements of Logic.' Post 8vo, 7s. 6d. net.

IDDESLEIGH.

By the late EARL of IDDESLEIGH, Lectures and Essays.

G.C.B., D.C.L., &c. Svo, 16s.

Life, Letters, and Diaries of Sir Stafford Northcote, First
Earl of Iddesleigh. By Andrew Lang. With Three Portraits and a View of
Pynes. Third Edition. 2 vols. post 8vo, 31s. 6d.
POPULAR EDITION. With Portrait and View of Pynes. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

- INDEX GEOGRAPHICUS: Being a List, alphabetically arranged, of the Principal Places on the Globe, with the Countries and Subdivisions of the Countries in which they are situated, and their Latitudes and Longitudes. Imperial 8vo, pp. 676, 21s.
- JAMBON. Our Trip to Blunderland; or, Grand Excursion to Blundertown and Back. By Jean Jameon. With Sixty Illustrations designed by Charles Doyle, engraved by Dalziel. Fourth Thousand. Cloth, gilt edges, 6s. 6d. Cheap Edition, cloth, 3s. 6d. Boards, 2s. 6d. JEAN JAMBON.
- 3. A Strange Career. The Life and Adventures of John GLADWYN JEBB. By his Widow. With an Introduction by H. RIDER HAGGARD, and an Electrogravure Portrait of Mr Jebb. Third Edition. Small demy 8vo,
- JENNINGS. Mr Gladstone: A Study. By Louis J. Jennings, M.P., Author of 'Republican Government in the United States,' 'The Croker Memoirs,' &c. Popular Edition. Crown 8vo, 1s.

JERNINGHAM.

Reminiscences of an Attaché. By HUBERT E. H. JERNINGHAM. Second Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Diane de Breteuille. A Love Story. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.

JOHNSTON.

The Chemistry of Common Life. By Professor J. F. W. Johnston. New Edition, Revised. By Arthur Herbert Church, M.A. Oxon.; Author of 'Food: its Sources, Constituents, and Uses, '&c. With Maps and 102 Engravings. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Elements of Agricultural Chemistry. An entirely New Edition from the Edition by Sir Charles A. Cameron, M.D., F.R.C.S.I., &c. Revised and brought down to date by C. M. Airman, M.A., B.Sc., F.R.S.E., Professor of Chemistry, Glasgow Veterinary College. Crown 8vo, 6s. 6d.

Catechism of Agricultural Chemistry. An entirely New Edition from the Edition by Sir Charles A. Cameron. Revised and Enlarged by C. M. Airman, M.A., &c. 92d Thousand. With numerous Illustrations.

Crown 8vo, 1s.

- JOHNSTON. VSTON. Agricultural Holdings (Scotland) Acts, 1883 and 1889; and the Ground Game Act, 1880. With Notes, and Summary of Procedure, &c. By Christopher N. Johnston, M.A., Advocate. Demy 8vo, 5s.
- AI. Timar's Two Worlds. By Maurus Jokai. Authorised Translation by Mrs Hegan Kennard. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s. JOKAI.
- KEBBEL. The Old and the New: English Country Life. By T. E. Kebbel, M.A., Author of 'The Agricultural Labourers,' 'Essays in History and Politics,' 'Life of Lord Beaconsfield.' Crown 8vo, 5s.
- H. The Metamorphoses of Ovid. Translated in English Blank Verse. By Henry King, M.A., Fellow of Wadham College, Oxford, and of the Inner Temple, Barrister-at-Law. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

KINGLAKE

History of the Invasion of the Crimea. By A. W. KINGLAKE. Cabinet Edition, Revised. With an Index to the Complete Work. Illustrated with Maps and Plans. Complete in 9 vols., crown 8vo, at 6s. each.

History of the Invasion of the Crimea. Demy 8vo. Vol. VI.
Winter Troubles. With a Map, 16s. Vols. VII. and VIII. From the Morrow of
Inkerman to the Death of Lord Raglan. With an Index to the Whole Work.
With Maps and Plans. 28s.

A New Edition, uniform with the Cabinet Edition of the 'History of the Invasion of the Crimea.' 6s.

KLEIN. Among the Gods. Scenes of India, with Legends by the Way. By AUGUSTA KLEIN. With 22 Full-page Illustrations Demy 8vo, 15s.

TPP. My Water-Cure. As Tested through more than Thirty Years, and Described for the Healing of Diseases and the Preservation of Health. By Sepastian Kneipp, Parish Priest of Wörishofen (Bavaria). With a Portrait and other Illustrations. Authorised English Translation from the Thirtieth German Edition, by A. de F. Cheap Edition. With an Appendix, containing the Latest Developments of Pfarrer Kneipp's System, and a Preface by KNEIPP. E. Gerard. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. LLYS. The Elements of Field-Artillery. Designed for

the Use of Infantry and Cavalry Officers. By Henry Knollys, Colonel Royal Artillery; Author of 'From Sedan to Saarbrück,' Editor of 'Incidents in the Sepoy War,' &c. With Engravings. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

LAMINGTON. In the Days of the Dandies. By the late Lord LAMINGTON. Crown 8vo. Illustrated cover, 1s.; cloth, 1s. 6d.

LANG. Life, Letters, and Diaries of Sir Stafford Northcote. First Earl of Iddesleigh. By Andrew Lane. With Three Portraits and a View of Pynes. Third Edition. 2 vols. post 8vo, 31s. 6d.

POPULAR EDITION. With Portrait and View of Pynes. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

LESS. Hurrish: A Study. By the Hon. Emily Lawless, Author of 'A Chelsea Householder,' &c. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

LAWLESS.

. A Handbook of the Sheriff and Justice of Peace Small Debt Courts. With Notes, References, and Forms. By J. M. Lees, Advocate,

Sheriff of Stirling, Dumbarton, and Clackmannan. 8vo, 7s. 6d.

LINDSAY. The Progressiveness of Modern Christian Thought.

By the Rev. James Lindsay, M.A., B.D., B.Sc., F.R.S.E., F.G.S., Minister of
the Parish of St Andrew's, Kilmarnock. Crown 8vo, 6s.

LOCKHART.

Doubles and Quits. By LAURENCE W. M. LOCKHART. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Fair to See. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. Mine is Thine. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

LOCKHART.

The Church of Scotland in the Thirteenth Century. The Life and Times of David de Bernham of St Andrews (Bishop), a.D. 1239 to 1253.
With List of Churches dedicated by him, and Dates. By William Lockharr,
A.M., D.D., F.S.A. Scot., Minister of Colinton Parish. 2d Edition. 8vo, 6s.

Dies Tristes: Sermons for Seasons of Sorrow. Crown 8vo. 6s.

LORIMER.

The Institutes of Law: A Treatise of the Principles of Jurisprudence as determined by Nature. By the late James Lorimer, Professor of Public Law and of the Law of Nature and Nations in the University of Edinburgh. New Edition, Revised and much Enlarged. 8vo, 18s.

The Institutes of the Law of Nations. A Treatise of the Jural Relation of Separate Political Communities. In 2 vols. 8vo. Volume I., price 16s. Volume II., price 20s.

LOVE. Scottish Church Music. Its Composers and Sources.

With Musical Illustrations. By James Love. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

LUGARD. ARD. The Rise of our East African Empire: Early Efforts in Uganda and Nyasaland. By F. D. LUGARD, Captain Norfolk Regiment. With 130 Illustrations from Drawings and Photographs under the personal superintendence of the Author, and 14 specially prepared Maps. In 2 vols. large demy 8vo, 42s.

M'CHESNEY. Kathleen Clare: Her Book, 1637-41. Edited by DORA GREENWELL M'CHESNEY. With Frontispiece. In 1 vol. crown 8vo. In the Press.

M'COMBIE. Cattle and Cattle-Breeders. By WILLIAM M'COMBIE,
Tillyfour. New Edition, Enlarged, with Memoir of the Author by JAMES
MACDONALD, F. R. S. E., Secretary Highland and Agricultural Society of Scotland. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d,

M'CRIE.

Works of the Rev. Thomas M'Crie, D.D. Uniform Edition. 4 vols, crown 8vo, 24s.

Life of John Knox. Crown 8vo, 6s. Another Edition, 3s. 6d.

Life of Andrew Melville. Crown 8vo, 6s.

History of the Progress and Suppression of the Reformation in Italy in the Sixteenth Century. Crown 8vo, 4s. History of the Progress and Suppression of the Reformation

in Spain in the Sixteenth Century. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

M'CRIE. The Public Worship of Presbyterian Scotland. Historically treated. With copious Notes, Appendices, and Index. The Fourteenth Series of the Cunningham Lectures. By the Rev. Charles G. M'Crie, D.D. Demy 8vo, 10s. 6d.

MACDONALD. A Manual of the Criminal Law (Scotland) Procedure Act, 1887. By NORMAN DORAN MACDONALD. Revised by the LORD

JUSTICE-CLERK. 8vo, 10s. 6d.

MACDONALD.

Stephens' Book of the Farm. Fourth Edition. Revised and in great part Rewritten by James Macdonald, F.R.S.E., Secretary, Highland and Agricultural Society of Scotland. Complete in 3 vols., bound with leather back, gilt top, £3, 3s. In Six Divisional Vols., bound in cloth, each 10s. 6d.

Stephens' Catechism of Practical Agriculture. New Edition. Revised by James Macdonald. With numerous Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 1s. Pringle's Live Stock of the Farm. Third Edition. Revised

and Edited by James MacDonald. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

M'Combie's Cattle and Cattle-Breeders. New Edition.

Enlarged, with Memoir of the Author by James MacDonald. Crown Svo. 3s. 6d.
History of Polled Aberdeen and Angus Cattle. Giving an
Account of the Origin, Improvement, and Characteristics of the Breed. By James
MacDonald and James Sinclair. Illustrated with numerous Animal Portraits. Post 8vo, 12s. 6d.

MACDOUGALL AND DODDS. A Manual of the Local Government (Scotland) Act, 1894. With Introduction, Explanatory Notes, and Copious Index, By J. Parten MacDougall, Legal Secretary to the Lord Advocate, and J. M. Dodds. Tenth Thousand, Revised. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.

Hindu - Koh: Wanderings and Wild Sports on and beyond the Himalayas. By Major-General Donald Macintyre, V.C., late Prince of Wales' Own Goorkhas, F.R.G.S. Dedicated to H.R.H. The Prince of Wales. New and Cheaper Edition, Revised, with numerous Illustrations. Post 8vo, 3s. 6d.

A Sketch of the History of Fife and Kinross. A MACKAY. Study of Scottish History and Character. By E. J. G. MACKAY, Sheriff of these

Counties. Crown 8vo, 6s.

MACKAY.

A Manual of Modern Geography; Mathematical, Physical, and Political. By the Rev. ALEXANDER MACKAY, LL.D., F.R.G.S. 11th Thousand, Revised to the present time. Crown 8vo, pp. 688, 7s. 6d. Elements of Modern Geography. 55th Thousand, Revised to

the present time. Crown 8vo, pp. 300, 3s. e Intermediate Geography. Intended as an Intermediate The Intermediate Geography. Book between the Author's 'Outlines of Geography' and 'Elements of Geography.' Seventeenth Edition, Revised. Crown 8vo, pp. 238, 2s.

Outlines of Modern Geography. 191st Thousand, Revised to the present time. 18mo, pp. 128, 1s.

First Steps in Geography. 105th Thousand. 18mo, pp. 56. Sewed, 4d.; cloth, 6d.

Elements of Physiography and Physical Geography. New Edition. Rewritten and Enlarged. With numerous Illustrations. Crown Svo. [In the press.

- MACKENZIE. Studies in Roman Law. With Comparative Views of the Laws of France, England, and Scotland. By Lord Mackenzie, one of the Judges of the Court of Session in Scotland. Sixth Edition, Edited by John Kirkpatrick, M.A., Ll.B., Advocate, Professor of History in the University of Edinburgh. 8vo, 12s.
- MACPHERSON. Glimpses of Church and Social Life in the Highlands in Olden Times. By Alexander MacPherson, F.S.A. Scot. With 6 Photogravure Portraits and other full-page Illustrations. Small 4to, 25s.

M'PHERSON.

Summer Sundays in a Strathmore Parish. By J. Gordon M'Pherson, Ph.D., F.R.S.E., Minister of Ruthven. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Golf and Golfers. Past and Present. With an Introduction by the Right Hon. A. J. Balfour, and a Portrait of the Author. Fcap. 8vo, 1s. 6d.

- RAE. A Handbook of Deer-Stalking. By ALEXANDER MACRAE, late Forester to Lord Henry Bentinck. With Introduction by Horatio Ross, Esq. Fcap. 8vo, with 2 Photographs from Life. 3s. 6d.
- Three Hundred English Sonnets. Chosen and Edited by DAVID M. MAIN. Fcap. 8vo, 6s.
- MAIR. A Digest of Laws and Decisions, Ecclesiastical and Civil, relating to the Constitution, Practice, and Affairs of the Church of Scotland. With Notes and Forms of Procedure. By the Rev. WILLIAM MAIR, D.D., Minister of the Parish of Earlston. Crown 8vo. [New Edition in preparation.]
- MARCHMONT AND THE HUMES OF POLWARTH. By One of their Descendants. With numerous Portraits and other Illustrations. Crown 4to, 21s. net.
- MARSHALL, It Happened Yesterday. A Novel. By Frederick Marshall, Author of 'Claire Brandon,' 'French Home Life.' Crown 8vo, 6s.
- MARSHMAN. History of India. From the Earliest Period to the present time. By John Clark Marshman, C.S.I. Third and Cheaper Edition. Post 8vo, with Map, 6s.

MARTIN.

Goethe's Faust. Part I. Translated by Sir Theodore Martin, K.C.B. Second Edition, crown 8vo, 6s. Ninth Edition, fcap. 8vo, 3s. 6d. ethe's Faust. Part II. Translated into English Verse.

Goethe's Faust. Part II. Second Edition, Revised. Fcap. 8vo, 6s.

The Works of Horace. Translated into English Verse, with Life and Notes. 2 vols. New Edition. Crown Svo, 21s.
Poems and Ballads of Heinrich Heine. Done into English

Verse. Third Edition. Small crown 8vo, 5s.

The Song of the Bell, and other Translations from Schiller, Goethe, Uhland, and Others. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Madonna Pia: A Tragedy; and Three Other Dramas. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

With Life and Notes. Second Edition, Revised Catullus. and Corrected. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

The 'Vita Nuova' of Dante. Translated, with an Introduction and Notes. Third Edition. Small crown Svo, 5s.

Aladdin: A Dramatic Poem. By Adam Oehlenschlaeger. Fcap. 8vo, 5s.

Correggio: A Tragedy. By Oehlenschlaeger. With Notes. Fcap. 8vo, 3s.

On some of Shakespeare's Female Characters. By HELENA FAUCIT, Lady MARTIN. Dedicated by permission to Her Most Gracious Majesty the Queen. Fifth Edition. With a Portrait by Lehmann. Demy 8vo, 7s. 6d.

MARWICK. Observations on the Law and Practice in regard to Municipal Elections and the Conduct of the Business of Town Councils and Commissioners of Police in Scotland. By Sir James D. Marwick, LL.D., Town-Clerk of Glasgow. Royal 8vo, 30s.

MATHESON.

Can the Old Faith Live with the New? or, The Problem of Evolution and Revelation. By the Rev. George Matheson, D.D. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

The Psalmist and the Scientist; or, Modern Value of the Reli-

gious Sentiment. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Spiritual Development of St Paul. Third Edition. Cr. 8vo, 5s. The Distinctive Messages of the Old Religions. Second Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Sacred Songs. New and Cheaper Edition. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

RICE. The Balance of Military Power in Europe. An Examination of the War Resources of Great Britain and the Continental States. By Colonel Maurice, R.A., Professor of Military Art and History at the Royal Staff College. Crown Svo, with a Map, 6s. MAURICE.

MAXWELL.

A Duke of Britain. A Romance of the Fourth Century. By Sir Herbert Maxwell, Bart., M.P., F.S.A., &c., Author of 'Passages in the Life of Sir Lucian Elphin.' Crown 8vo, 6s.

Life and Times of the Rt. Hon. William Henry Smith, M.P. With Portraits and numerous Illustrations by Herbert Railton, G. L. Seymour,

and Others. 2 vols. demy 8vo, 25s.

POPULAR EDITION. With a Portrait and other Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. Scottish Land Names: Their Origin and Meaning. the Rhind Lectures in Archæology for 1893. Post 8vo, 6s.

Meridiana: Noontide Essays. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

DRUM. The Story of Margrédel: Being a Fireside History of a Fifeshire Family. By D. STORRAR MELDRUM, Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

MICHEL. A Critical Inquiry into the Scottish Language. With the view of Illustrating the Rise and Progress of Civilisation in Scotland. By Francisque-Michel, F.S.A. Lond. and Scot., Correspondant de l'Institut de France, &c. 4to, printed on hand-made paper, and bound in roxburghe, 66s.

MICHIE.

The Larch: Being a Practical Treatise on its Culture and
General Management. By Christopher Y. Michie, Forester, Cullen House.
Crown 8vo, with Illustrations. New and Cheaper Edition, Enlarged, 5s.
The Practice of Forestry. Crown 8vo, with Illustrations. 6s.

The Story of Alastair Bhan Comyn; or, The Tragedy of Dunphail. A Tale of Tradition and Romance. By the Lady MIDDLE-TON. Square 8vo, 10s. Cheaper Edition, 5s.

Landscape Geology. A Plea for the Study of Geology by Landscape Painters. By Hugh Miller, of H.M. Geological Survey. Crown 8vo, 3s. Cheap Edition, paper cover, 1s.

MINTO.

A Manual of English Prose Literature, Biographical and Critical: designed mainly to show Characteristics of Style. By W. Minto, M.A., Hon. Ll.D. of St Andrews; Professor of Logic in the University of Aber-deen. Third Edition, Revised. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d. Characteristics of English Poets, from Chaucer to Shirley.

New Edition, Revised. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

Plain Principles of Prose Composition. Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d. The Literature of the Georgian Era. Edited, with a Biographical Introduction, by Professor Knight, St Andrews. Post 8vo, 6s.

MOIR. Life of Mansie Wauch, Tailor in Dalkeith. By D. M. Moir. With 8 Illustrations on Steel, by the late George Cruikshank. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Another Edition, fcap. 8vo, 1s. 6d.

MOLE. For the Sake of a Slandered Woman. By MARION Mole. Fcap. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.

MOMERIE.

Defects of Modern Christianity, and other Sermons. ALFRED WILLIAMS MOMERIE, M.A., D.Sc., LL.D. Fifth Edition.

The Basis of Religion. Being an Examination of Natural Religion. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

The Origin of Evil, and other Sermons. Eighth Edition, Enlarged. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Personality. The Beginning and End of Metaphysics, and a Necessary Assumption in all Positive Philosophy. Fifth Edition, Revised. Crown 8vo, 3s.

Agnosticism. Fourth Edition, Revised. Crown 8vo, 5s. Preaching and Hearing; and other Sermons. Fourth Edition, Enlarged. Crown 8vo, 5s. Belief in God. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s.

Inspiration; and other Sermons. Second Edition, Enlarged. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Church and Creed. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.

The Future of Religion, and other Essays. Second Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

MONTAGUE. Military Topography. Illustrated by Practical Examples of a Practical Subject. By Major-General W. E. Montague, C.B., P.S.C., late Garrison Instructor Intelligence Department, Author of 'Campaigning in South Africa.' With Forty-one Diagrams. Crown 8vo, 5s.

MONTALEMBERT. Memoir of Count de Montalembert. A Chapter of Recent French History. By Mrs Oliphant, Author of the 'Life of Edward Irving,' &c. 2 vols. crown 8vo, £1, 4s.

MORISON.

Doorside Ditties. By JEANIE MORISON. With a Frontispiece. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Æolus. A Romance in Lyrics. Crown 8vo, 3s.

Crown 8vo, 3s. There as Here.

* * A limited impression on hand-made paper, bound in vellum, 7s. 6d.

Selections from Poems. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.

An Outline Analysis of Mr Browning's Poem. Sordello. Crown 8vo, 3s.

Of "Fifine at the Fair," "Christmas Eve and Easter Day," and other of Mr Browning's Poems. Crown 8vo, 3s.

The Purpose of the Ages. Crown 8vo, 9s.

Gordon: An Our-day Idyll. Crown 8vo, 3s.

Saint Isadora, and other Poems. Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d.

Snatches of Song. Paper, 1s. 6d.; Cloth, 3s.

Pontius Pilate. Paper, 1s. 6d.; Cloth, 3s.

Mill o' Forres. Crown 8vo, 1s.

Ane Booke of Ballades. Fcap. 4to, 1s.

- LEY. Essays from 'Blackwood.' By the late ANNE MOZLEY, Author of 'Bssays on Social Subjects'; Editor of 'The Letters and Correspondence of Cardinal Newman,' 'Letters of the Rev. J. B. Mozley,' &c. MOZLEY. With a Memoir by her Sister, FANNY MOZLEY, Post 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- MUNRO. On Valuation of Property. By WILLIAM MUNRO. M.A., Her Majesty's Assessor of Railways and Canals for Scotland. Second Edition, Revised and Enlarged. 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- MURDOCH. Manual of the Law of Insolvency and Bankruptcy: Comprehending a Summary of the Law of Insolvency, Notour Bankruptcy, Composition-contracts, Trust-deeds, Cessios, and Sequestrations; and the Winding-up of Joint-Stock Companies in Scotland; with Annotations on the various Insolvency and Bankruptcy Statutes; and with Forms of Procedure applicable to these Subjects. By James Murdoch, Member of the Faculty of Procurators in Glasgow. Fifth Edition, Revised and Enlarged. 8vo, 12s. net.
- MY TRIVIAL LIFE AND MISFORTUNE: A Gossip with no Plot in Particular. By A Plain Woman. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. By the SAME AUTHOR.

POOR NELLIE. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

- MY WEATHER-WISE COMPANION. Presented by B. T. Fcap. 8vo, 1s. net.
- ER. The Construction of the Wonderful Canon of Logarithms. By John Napier of Merchiston. Translated, with Notes, and a Catalogue of Napier's Works, by William Rae Macdonald. Small 4to, 15s. NAPIER. A few large-paper copies on Whatman paper, 30s.

NEAVES.

Songs and Verses, Social and Scientific. By An Old Contributor to 'Maga.' By the Hon. Lord Neaves. Fifth Edition. Fcap. Svo, 4s. The Greek Anthology. Being Vol. XX. of 'Ancient Classics for English Readers.' Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

NICHOLSON.

A Manual of Zoology, for the use of Students. With a General Introduction on the Principles of Zoology. By Henry Alleyne Nicholson, M.D. D.Sc., F.L.S., F.G.S., Regius Professor of Natural History in the University of Aberdeen. Seventh Edition, Rewritten and Enlarged. Post 8vo, pp. 956, with 555 Engravings on Wood, 18s.

Text-Book of Zoology, for Junior Students. Fifth Edition,
Rewritten and Enlarged. Crown 8vo, with 358 Engravings on Wood, 10s. 6d.
Introductory Text-Book of Zoology, for the use of Junior
Classes. Sixth Edition, Revised and Enlarged, with 166 Engravings, 3s.

Outlines of Natural History, for Beginners: being Descriptions of a Progressive Series of Zoological Types. Third Edition, with Engravings, 1s. 6d.

A Manual of Palæontology, for the use of Students. With a General Introduction on the Principles of Palæontology. By Professor H. ALLEYNE NICHOLSON and RICHARD LYDEKKER, B.A. Third Edition, entirely Rewritten and greatly Enlarged. 2 vols. 8vo. £3, 3s.

The Ancient Life-History of the Earth. An Outline of the Principles and Leading Facts of Palæontological Science. Crown 8vo, with 276

Engravings, 10s. 6d.
On the "Tabulate Corals" of the Palæozoic Period, with Critical Descriptions of Illustrative Species. Illustrated with 15 Lithographed Plates and numerous Engravings. Super-royal 8vo. 21s.

Synopsis of the Classification of the Animal Kingdom. 8vo,

with 106 Illustrations, 6s.

NICHOLSON.

On the Structure and Affinities of the Genus Monticulipora and its Sub-Genera, with Critical Descriptions of Illustrative Species. Illustrated with numerous Engravings on Wood and Lithographed Plates. Super-royal 8vo, 18s.

NICHOLSON.

Thoth. A Romance. By Joseph Shield Nicholson, M.A., D.Sc., Professor of Commercial and Political Economy and Mercantile Law in the University of Edinburgh. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.

A Dreamer of Dreams. A Modern Romance. Second Edi-

tion. Crown 8vo. 6s.

NICOLSON AND MURE. A Handbook to the Local Government (Scotland) Act, 1889. With Introduction, Explanatory Notes, and Index. By J. BADENACH NICOLSON, Advocate, Counsel to the Scotch Education Department, and W. J. Mure, Advocate, Legal Secretary to the Lord Advocate for Scotland. Ninth Reprint. 8vo, 5s.

OLIPHANT.

Masollam: A Problem of the Period. A Novel. By LAURENCE

OLIPHANT. 3 vols. post 8vo, 25s. 6d.

Scientific Religion; or, Higher Possibilities of Life and
Practice through the Operation of Natural Forces. Second Edition. 8vo, 16s.

Altiora Peto. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, boards, 2s. 6d.; cloth, 3s. 6d. Illustrated Edition. Crown 8vo, cloth, 6s. Piccadilly. With Illustrations by Richard Doyle. New Edition, 3s. 6d. Cheap Edition, boards, 2s. 6d.

Traits and Travesties; Social and Political. Post 8vo, 10s. 6d.

Episodes in a Life of Adventure; or, Moss from a Rolling Stone. Fifth Edition. Post 8vo, 6s.

Haifa: Life in Modern Palestine. Second Edition. 8vo, 7s. 6d. The Land of Gilead. With Excursions in the Lebanon.
With Illustrations and Maps. Demy 8vo, 21s.

Memoir of the Life of Laurence Oliphant, and of Alice

Oliphant, his Wife. By Mrs M. O. W. Oliphant. Seventh Edition. 2 vols. post 8vo, with Portraits. 21s.

POPULAR EDITION. With a New Preface. Post 8vo, with Portraits. 7s. 6d.

OLIPHANT.

Who was Lost and is Found. By Mrs OLIPHANT. Second

Edition. Crown 8vo, 6s. Miss Marjoribanks. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

The Perpetual Curate, and The Rector. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Salem Chapel, and The Doctor's Family. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Katie Stewart, and other Stories. New Edition. Crown 8vo, cloth, 3s. 6d.

Valentine and his Brother. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Sons and Daughters. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. Katie Stewart. Illustrated boards, 2s. 6d.

Two Stories of the Seen and the Unseen. The Open Door -Old Lady Mary. Paper covers, 1s.

OLIPHANT. Notes of a Pilgrimage to Jerusalem and the Holy Land. By F. R. OLIPHANT. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

OSWALD. By Fell and Fjord; or, Scenes and Studies in Ice-land. By E. J. OSWALD. Post 8vo, with Illustrations. 7s. 6d.

PAGE.

- Introductory Text-Book of Geology. By DAVID PAGE, LL.D., Professor of Geology in the Durham University of Physical Science, Newcastle, and Professor Lapworth of Mason Science College, Birmingham. With Engravings and Glossarial Index. Twelfth Edition, Revised and Enlarged. 3s. 6d.
- Advanced Text-Book of Geology, Descriptive and Industrial.

 With Engravings, and Glossary of Scientific Terms. New Edition, by Professor

 LAPWORTH.

 [In preparation.
- Introductory Text-Book of Physical Geography. With Sketch-Maps and Illustrations. Edited by Professor Lapworth, LL.D., F.G.S., &c., Mason Science College, Birmingham. Thirteenth Edition, Revised and Enlarged. 2s. 6d.
- Advanced Text-Book of Physical Geography. Third Edition. Revised and Enlarged by Professor Lapworth. With Engravings. 5s.

PATON.

Spindrift. By Sir J. NOEL PATON. Fcap., cloth, 5s. Poems by a Painter. Fcap., cloth, 5s.

- PATON. Body and Soul. A Romance in Transcendental Pathology. By Frederick Noel Paton. Third Edition. Crown 8vo, 1s.
- PATRICK. The Apology of Origen in Reply to Celsus. A Chapter in the History of Apologetics. By the Rev. J. Patrick, B.D. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- PAUL. History of the Royal Company of Archers, the Queen's Body-Guard for Scotland. By James Balfour Paul, Advocate of the Scotlish Bar. Crown 4to, with Portraits and other Illustrations. £2, 2s.
- PEILE. Lawn Tennis as a Game of Skill. With latest revised Laws as played by the Best Clubs. By Captain S. C. F. Peile, B.S.C. Cheaper Edition. Fcap., cloth, 1s.
- PETTIGREW. The Handy Book of Bees, and their Profitable Management. By A. Pettigrew. Fifth Edition, Enlarged, with Engravings. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- PFLEIDERER. Philosophy and Development of Religion.

 Being the Edinburgh Gifford Lectures for 1894. By Otto Pfleiderer, D.D.,
 Professor of Theology at Berlin University. In 2 vols. post 8vo, 15s. net.
- PHILOSOPHICAL CLASSICS FOR ENGLISH READERS.

 Edited by William Knight, Ll.D., Professor of Moral Philosophy, University of St Andrews. In crown 8vo volumes, with Portraits, price 3s. 6d.

 [For List of Volumes, see page 2.
- POLLARD. A Study in Municipal Government: The Corporation of Berlin. By James Pollard, C.A., Chairman of the Edinburgh Public Health Committee, and Secretary of the Edinburgh Chamber of Commerce. Second Edition, Revised. Crown 8vo, 8s. 6d.
- POLLOK. The Course of Time: A Poem. By ROBERT POLLOK,
 A.M. Cottage Edition, 32mo, 8d. The Same, cloth, gilt edges, 1s. 6d. Another
 Edition, with Illustrations by Birket Foster and others, fcap., cloth, 3s. 6d., or
 with edges gilt, 4s.
- PORT ROYAL LOGIC. Translated from the French; with Introduction, Notes, and Appendix. By THOMAS SPENCER BAYNES, LL.D., Professor in the University of St Andrews. Tenth Edition, 12mo, 4s.

POTTS AND DARNELL.

Aditus Faciliores: An Easy Latin Construing Book, with Complete Vocabulary. By A. W. Potts, M.A., LL.D., and the Rev. C. Darrell, M.A., Head-Master of Cargilfield Preparatory School, Edinburgh. Tenth Edition, feap. 8vo, 3s. 6d.

POTTS AND DARNELL.

Aditus Faciliores Graeci. An Easy Greek Construing Book, with Complete Vocabulary. Fifth Edition, Revised. Fcap. 8vo, 8s.

POTTS. School Sermons. By the late Alexander Wm. Potts, Ll.D., First Head-Master of Fettes College. With a Memoir and Portrait. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

PRINGLE. The Live-Stock of the Farm. By ROBERT O.
PRINGLE. Third Edition. Revised and Edited by James MacDonald. Crown
8vo, 7s. 6d.

PRYDE. Pleasant Memories of a Busy Life. By DAVID PRYDE, M.A., LL.D., Author of 'Highways of Literature,' 'Great Men in European History,' 'Biographical Outlines of English Literature,' &c. With a Mezzotint Portrait. Post 8vo, 6s.

PUBLIC GENERAL STATUTES AFFECTING SCOTLAND from 1707 to 1847, with Chronological Table and Index. 3 vols. large 8vo, £3, 3s.

PUBLIC GENERAL STATUTES AFFECTING SCOTLAND, COLLECTION OF. Published Annually, with General Index.

RAE. The Syrian Church in India. By George Milne Rae,
M.A., D.D., Fellow of the University of Madras; late Professor in the Madras
Christian College. With 6 full-page Illustrations. Post 8vo, 10s. 6d.

RAMSAY. Scotland and Scotsmen in the Eighteenth Century.

Edited from the MSS. of John Ramsay, Esq. of Ochtertyre, by Alexander Allardyce, Author of 'Memoir of Admiral Lord Keith, K.B.,' &c. 2 vols. 8vo, 31s, 6d.

RANKIN. The Zambesi Basin and Nyassaland. By DANIEL J.
RANKIN, F.R.S.G.S., M.R.A.S. With 3 Maps and 10 full-page Illustrations.
Post 8vo, 10s. 6d,

RANKIN.

A Handbook of the Church of Scotland. By JAMES RANKIN, D.D., Minister of Muthill; Author of 'Character Studies in the Old Testament, &c. An entirely New and much Enlarged Edition. Crown 8vo, with 2 Maps, 7s. 8d.

The First Saints. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

The Creed in Scotland. An Exposition of the Apostles' Creed. With Extracts from Archbishop Hamilton's Catechism of 1552, John Calvin's Catechism of 1556, and a Catena of Ancient Latin and other Hymns. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d.

The Worthy Communicant. A Guide to the Devout Obser-

vance of the Lord's Supper. Limp cloth, 1s. 3d.

The Young Churchman. Lessons on the Creed, the Commandments, the Means of Grace, and the Church. Limp cloth, 1s. 3d.

First Communion Lessons. 25th Edition. Paper Cover, 2d.

RECORDS OF THE TERCENTENARY FESTIVAL OF THE UNIVERSITY OF EDINBURGH. Celebrated in April 1884. Published under the Sanction of the Senatus Academicus. Large 4to, £2, 12s. 6d.

ROBERTSON. The Early Religion of Israel. As set forth by Biblical Writers and Modern Critical Historians. Being the Baird Lecture for 1888-89. By James Robertson, D.D., Professor of Oriental Languages in the University of Glasgow. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

ROBERTSON.

Orellana, and other Poems. By J. LOGIE ROBERTSON, M.A. Fcap. 8vo. Printed on hand-made paper. 6s.

A History of English Literature. For Secondary Schools. With an Introduction by Professor Masson, Edinburgh University. Cr. 8vo, 3s.

- ROBERTSON. Our Holiday among the Hills. By James and Janet Logic Robertson. Fcap. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- ROBERTSON. Essays and Sermons. By the late W. Robertson, B.D., Minister of the Parish of Sprouston. With a Memoir and Portrait. Crown 8vo, 5s. 6d.
- RODGER. Aberdeen Doctors at Home and Abroad. The Story of a Medical School. By Ella Hill Burton Rodger. Demy 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- ROSCOE. Rambles with a Fishing-Rod. By E. S. Roscoe.
- ROSS. Old Scottish Regimental Colours. By Andrew Ross, S.S.C., Hon. Secretary Old Scottish Regimental Colours Committee. Dedicated by Special Permission to Her Majesty the Queen. Folio. £2, 12s. 6d.

RUTLAND.

- Notes of an Irish Tour in 1846. By the Duke of Rutland, G.C.B. (Lord John Manners). New Edition. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- Correspondence between the Right Honble. William Pitt and Charles Duke of Rutland, Lord-Lieutenant of Ireland, 1781-1787. With Introductory Note by John Duke of Rutland. 8vo, 7s. 6d.

RUTLAND.

- Gems of German Poetry. Translated by the Duchess of Rutland (Lady John Manners).
- Impressions of Bad-Homburg. Comprising a Short Account of the Women's Associations of Germany under the Red Cross. Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- Some Personal Recollections of the Later Years of the Earl of Beaconsfield, K.G. Sixth Edition. 6d.
- Employment of Women in the Public Service. 6d.
- Some of the Advantages of Easily Accessible Reading and Recreation Rooms and Free Libraries. With Remarks on Starting and Maintaining them. Second Edition. Crown 8vo, 1s.
- A Sequel to Rich Men's Dwellings, and other Occasional Papers. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- Encouraging Experiences of Reading and Recreation Rooms,
 Aims of Guilds, Nottingham Social Guide, Existing Institutions, &c., &c.
 Crown 8vo, 1s.
- SCHEFFEL. The Trumpeter. A Romance of the Rhine. By
 JOSEPH VICTOR VON SCHEFFEL. Translated from the Two Hundredth German
 Edition by Jessie Beck and Louisa Lorimee. With an Introduction by Sir
 THEODORE MARTIN, K.C.B. Long Svo, 3s. 6d.
- SCHILLER. Wallenstein. A Dramatic Poem. By FRIEDRICH von Schiller. Translated by C. G. N. Lockhart. Fcap. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- SCOTCH LOCH FISHING. By "BLACK PALMER." Crown 8vo, interleaved with blank pages, 4s.
- SCOTT. Tom Cringle's Log. By MICHAEL SCOTT. New Edition. With 19 Full-page Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- SCOUGAL. Prisons and their Inmates; or, Scenes from a Silent World. By Francis Scougal. Crown 8vo, boards, 2s.
- SELLAR'S Manual of the Acts relating to Education in Scotland. By J. Edward Graham, B.A. Oxon., Advocate. Ninth Edition. Demy 8vo, 12s. 6d.

SETH.

Scottish Philosophy. A Comparison of the Scottish and German Answers to Hume. Balfour Philosophical Lectures, University of Edinburgh. By Andrew Seth, Ll.D., Professor of Logic and Metaphysics in Edinburgh University. Second Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Hegelianism and Personality. Balfour Philosophical Lectures.

Second Series. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

- SETH. A Study of Ethical Principles. By James Seth, M.A., Professor of Philosophy in Brown University, U.S.A. Post 8vo, 10s. 6d. net.
- SHADWELL. The Life of Colin Campbell, Lord Clyde. Illustrated by Extracts from his Diary and Correspondence. By Lieutenant-General Shadwell, C.B. With Portrait, Maps, and Plans. 2 vols. 8vo, 36s.

SHAND.

- The Life of General Sir Edward Bruce Hamley, K.C.B., K.C.M.G. By ALEX. INNES SHAND, Author of 'Kilcarra,' 'Against Time,' &c, With two Photogravure Portraits and other Illustrations. 2 vols. demy 8vo, 21s.
 - Half a Century; or, Changes in Men and Manners. Second Edition. 8vo, 12s. 6d.

 Letters from the West of Ireland. Reprinted from the
 - 'Times.' Crown 8vo, 5s.
- SHARPE. Letters from and to Charles Kirkpatrick Sharpe. Edited by ALEXANDER ALLARDYCE, Author of 'Memoir of Admiral Lord Keith, K.B., &c. With a Memoir by the Rev. W. K. R. Bedford. In 2 vols. 8vo. Illustrated with Etchings and other Engravings. £2, 12s. 6d.
- Margaret Sim's Cookery. With an Introduction by L. B. Walford, Author of 'Mr Smith: A Part of his Life,' &c. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- SIMPSON. SON. The Wild Rabbit in a New Aspect; or, Rabbit-Warrens that Pay. A book for Landowners, Sportsmen, Land Agents, Farmers, Gamekeepers, and Allotment Holders. A Record of Recent Experiments con-ducted on the Estate of the Right Hon. the Earl of Wharncliffe at Wortley Hall. By J. Simpson. Second Edition. Enlarged. Small crown 8vo. 5s.

SKELTON.

- Maitland of Lethington; and the Scotland of Mary Stuart.

 A History. By John Serlion, Advocate, C.B., Ll.D., Author of 'The Essays of Shirley.' Limited Edition, with Portraits. Demy 8vo, 2 vols., 28s. net.
- The Handbook of Public Health. A Complete Edition of the Public Health and other Sanitary Acts relating to Scotland. Annotated, and with the Rules, Instructions, and Decisions of the Board of Supervision brought up to date with relative forms. Second Edition. With Introduction, containing the Administration of the Public Health Act in Counties. 8vo, 8s. 6d.
- The Local Government (Scotland) Act in Relation to Public Health. A Handy Guide for County and District Councillors, Medical Officers, Sanitary Inspectors, and Members of Parochial Boards. Second Edition. With a new Preface on appointment of Sanitary Officers. Crown 8vo, 2s.
- SKRINE. Columba: A Drama. By John Huntley Skrine, Warden of Glenalmond; Author of 'A Memory of Edward Thring.' Fcap. 4to, 6s.
- SMITH. For God and Humanity. A Romance of Mount Carmel. By HASKETT SMITH, Author of 'The Divine Epiphany,' &c. 3 vols. post 8vo, 25s. 6d.

SMITH.

Thorndale; or, The Conflict of Opinions. By WILLIAM SMITH, Author of 'A Discourse on Ethics,' &c. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d. Gravenhurst; or, Thoughts on Good and Evil. Second Edition. With Memoir and Portrait of the Author. Crown 8vo, 8s.

SMITH.

The Story of William and Lucy Smith. Edited by George MERRIAM. Large post 8vo, 12s. 6d.

- Memoir of the Families of M'Combie and Thoms. originally M'Intosh and M'Thomas. Compiled from History and Tradition. By WILLIAM M'COMBIE SMITH. With Illustrations. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- SMITH. Greek Testament Lessons for Colleges, Schools, and Private Students, consisting chiefly of the Sermon on the Mount and the Parables of our Lord. With Notes and Essays. By the Rev. J. HUNTER SMITH, M.A., King Edward's School, Birmingham. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- SMITH. H. The Secretary for Scotland. Being a Statement of the Powers and Duties of the new Scottish Office. With a Short Historical Introduction, and numerous references to important Administrative Documents. By W. C. SMITH, LL.B., Advocate. 8vo, 6s.

"SON OF THE MARSHES, A."

From Spring to Fall; or, When Life Stirs. By "A Son of THE MARSHES." Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. Within an Hour of London Town: Among Wild Birds and

their Haunts. Edited by J. A. OWEN. Cheap Uniform Edition. Crown 8vo,

With the Woodlanders, and By the Tide. Cheap Uniform

Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

- On Surrey Hills. Cheap Uniform Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. Annals of a Fishing Village. Cheap Uniform Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- SORLEY. The Ethics of Naturalism. Being the Shaw Fellow-ship Lectures, 1884. By W. R. Sorley, M.A., Fellow of Trinity College, Cam-bridge, Professor of Moral Philosophy in the University of Aberdeen. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Sport in the Highlands and Lowlands of Scotland SPEEDY. with Rod and Gun. By Tom Speedy. Second Edition, Revised and Enlarged. With Illustrations by Lieut.-General Hope Crealocke, C.B., C.M.G., and others. 8vo, 15s.
- SPROTT. The Worship and Offices of the Church of Scotland. By George W. Sprott, D.D., Minister of North Berwick. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- STATISTICAL ACCOUNT OF SCOTLAND. Complete, with Index. 15 vols. 8vo, £16, 16s.

STEPHENS.

The Book of the Farm; detailing the Labours of the Farmer, Farm-Steward, Ploughman, Shepherd, Hedger, Farm-Labourer, Field-Worker, and Cattle-man. Illustrated with numerous Portraits of Animals and Engravings of Implements, and Plans of Farm Buildings. Fourth Edition. Revised, and in great part Rewritten by James Macdonald, F.R.S.E., Secretary, Highland and Agricultural Society of Scotland. Complete in Six Divisional Volumes, bound in cloth, each 10s. 6d., or handsomely bound, in 3 volumes, with leather back and cilt ton. #3.38.

back and gilt top, £3, 3s. Catechism of Practical Agriculture. New Edition. Revised by James Macdonald, F.R.S.E. With numerous Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 1s.

The Book of Farm Implements and Machines. By J. SLIGHT and R. Scott Burn, Engineers. Edited by Henry Stephens. Large 8vo, £2, 2s.

STEVENSON. British Fungi. (Hymenomycetes.) By Rev. JOHN STEVENSON, Author of 'Mycologia Scotica,' Hon. Sec. Cryptogamic Society of Scotland. Vols. I. and II., post 8vo, with Illustrations, price 12s. 6d. net each.

STEWART.

Advice to Purchasers of Horses. By John Stewart, V.S. New Edition. 2s. 6d.

Stable Economy. A Treatise on the Management of Horses in relation to Stabling, Grooming, Feeding, Watering, and Working. Seventh Edition. Fcap. 8vo, 6s. 6d.

VART. A Hebrew Grammar, with the Pronunciation, Syllabic Division and Tone of the Words, and Quantity of the Vowels. By Rev. Duncan Stewart, D.D. Fourth Edition. 8vo, 3s. 6d. STEWART.

STEWART. Boethius: An Essay. By Hugh Fraser Stewart, M.A., Trinity College, Cambridge. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

DART. Sir Philip Sidney: Servant of God. By Anna M. STODDART. Illustrated by MARGARET L. HUGGINS. With a New Portrait of Sir Philip Sidney. Small 4to, with a specially designed Cover. 5s. STODDART.

STODDART. DART. Angling Songs. By Thomas Tod Stoddart. New Edition, with a Memoir by Anna M. Stoddart. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

STORMONTH.

Etymological and Pronouncing Dictionary of the English
Language. Including a very Copious Selection of Scientific Terms. For use in
Schools and Colleges, and as a Book of General Reference. By the Rev. JAMES
STORMONTH. The Pronunciation carefully revised by the Rev. P. H. PHELP, M.A.
Cantab. Eleventh Edition, with Supplement. Crown 8vo, pp. 800. 7s. 6d.
Dictionary of the English Language, Pronouncing, Etymological, and Explanatory. Revised by the Rev. P. H. PHELP. Library Edition.
New and Cheaper Edition, with Supplement. Imperial 8vo, handsomely bound
in half morocco. 18s. net.

in half morocco, 18s. net.

The School Etymological Dictionary and Word-Book. Fourth Edition. Fcap. 8vo, pp. 254. 2s.

STORY.

Nero; A Historical Play. 'Roba di Roma.' Fcap. 8vo, 6s. Vallombrosa. Post 8vo, 5s. By W. W. STORY, Author of

Poems. 2 vols., 7s. 6d.

Fiammetta. A Summer Idvl. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

Conversations in a Studio. 2 vols. crown 8vo, 12s. 6d.

Excursions in Art and Letters. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d. A Poet's Portfolio: Later Readings. 18mo, 3s. 6d.

Talk at a Country House. Fact and Fiction. By Sir Edward Strachey, Bart. With a Portrait of the Author. Crown Svo, 4s. 6d. net.

STURGIS.

John-a-Dreams. A Tale. By Julian Sturgis. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Little Comedies, Old and New. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

SUTHERLAND (DUCHESS OF). How I Spent my Twentieth Year. Being a Record of a Tour Round the World, 1886-87. By the Duchess of Sutherland (Marchioness of Stafford). With Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

SUTHERLAND. Handbook of Hardy Herbaceous and Alpine Flowers, for General Garden Decoration. Containing Descriptions of upwards of 1000 Species of Ornamental Hardy Perennial and Alpine Plants; along with Concise and Plain Instructions for their Propagation and Culture. By WILLIAM SUTHERLAND, Landscape Gardener; formerly Manager of the Herbaceous Department at Kew. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

TAYLOR. The Story of my Life. By the late Colonel MEADOWS TAYLOR, Author of 'The Confessions of a Thug,' &c., &c. Edited by his Daughter. New and Cheaper Edition, being the Fourth. Crown 8vo, 6s.

THOMSON.

The Diversions of a Prime Minister. By Basil Thomson. With a Map, numerous Illustrations by J. W. Cawston and others, and Reproductions of Rare Plates from Early Voyages of Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries. Small demy 8vo, 15s.

South Sea Yarns. With 10 Full-page Illustrations. Crown

8vo, 6s.

THOMSON.

Handy Book of the Flower-Garden: being Practical Directions for the Propagation, Culture, and Arrangement of Plants in Flower-Gardens all the year round. With Engraved Plans. By DAVID THOMSON, Gardener to his Grace the Duke of Buccleuch, K.T., at Drumlanrig. Fourth and Cheaper Edition. Crown 8vo, 5s.

The Handy Book of Fruit-Culture under Glass: being a series of Elaborate Practical Treatises on the Cultivation and Forcing of Pines, Vines, Peaches, Figs, Melons, Strawberries, and Cucumbers. With Engravings of Hothouses, &c. Second Edition, Revised and Enlarged. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

THOMSON. A Practical Treatise on the Cultivation of the Grape Vine. By William Thomson, Tweed Vineyards. Tenth Edition. 8vo, 5s.

THOMSON. Cookery for the Sick and Convalescent. With Directions for the Preparation of Poultices, Fomentations, &c. By Barbara Thomson. Fcap. 8vo, 1s. 6d.

THORBURN. Asiatic Neighbours. By S. S. Thorburn, Bengal Civil Service, Author of 'Bannú; or, Our Afghan Frontier,' 'David Leslie: A Story of the Afghan Frontier,' 'Musalmans and Money-Lenders in the Panjab.' With Two Maps. Demy 8vo, 10s. 6d. net.

THORNTON. Opposites. A Series of Essays on the Unpopular Sides of Popular Questions. By Lewis Thornton. Svo, 12s. 6d.

TRANSACTIONS OF THE HIGHLAND AND AGRICUL-TURAL SOCIETY OF SCOTLAND. Published annually, price 5s.

TRAVEL, ADVENTURE, AND SPORT. From 'Blackwood's Magazine.' Uniform with 'Tales from Blackwood.' In 12 Parts, each price 1s. Handsomely bound in 6 vols., cloth, 15s.; half calf, 25s.

TRAVERS. Mona Maclean, Medical Student. A Novel. By GRAHAM TRAVERS. Tenth Edition, Crown 8vo, 6s.

TULLOCH.

Rational Theology and Christian Philosophy in England in the Seventeenth Century. By John Tulloch, D.D., Principal of St Mary's College in the University of St Andrews; and one of her Majesty's Chaplains in Ordinary in Scotland. Second Edition. 2 vols. 8vo, 16s.

Modern Theories in Philosophy and Religion. 8vo, 15s.

Luther, and other Leaders of the Reformation. Third Edition, Enlarged. Grown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Memoir of Principal Tulloch, D.D., LL.D. By Mrs Oliphant, Author of 'Life of Edward Irving.' Third and Cheaper Edition. 8vo, with Portrait, 7s. 6d.

TWEEDIE. The Arabian Horse: His Country and People. By Major-General W. Tweedie, C.S.I., Bengal Staff Corps; for many years H.B.M.'s Consul-General, Baghdad, and Political Resident for the Government of India in Turkish Arabia. In one vol. royal 4to, with Seven Coloured Plates and other Illustrations, and a Map of the Country. Price £3, 3s. net.

VEITCH.

The History and Poetry of the Scottish Border: their Main Features and Relations. By JOHN VEITCH, LL.D., Professor of Logic and Rhetoric in the University of Glasgow. New and Enlarged Edition. 2 vols.

Institutes of Logic. Post 8vo, 12s. 6d.

The Feeling for Nature in Scottish Poetry. From the Earliest Times to the Present Day. 2 vols. fcap. 8vo, in roxburghe binding, 15s.

Merlin and other Poems. Fcap. 8vo, 4s. 6d.

Knowing and Being. Essays in Philosophy. First Series. Crown 8vo, 5s.

Dualism and Monism; Or, Relation and Reality: A Criticism. Essays in Philosophy. Second Series. In 1 vol. crown 8vo. [In the press.

VIRGIL. The Æneid of Virgil. Translated in English Blank Verse by G. K. RICKARDS M.A., and Lord RAVENSWORTH. 2 vols. fcap. 8vo, 10s.

WACE. Christianity and Agnosticism. Reviews of some Recent Attacks on the Christian Faith. By Henry Wace, D.D., Principal of King's College, London; Preacher of Lincoln's Inn; Chaplain to the Queen. Post 8vo, 10s. 6d. net.

DELL. An Old Kirk Chronicle: Being a History of Auldhame, Tyninghame, and Whitekirk, in East Lothian. From Session Records, 1615 to 1850. By Rev. P. HATELY WADDELL, B.D., Minister of the United Parish. Small Paper Edition, 200 Copies. Price £1. Large Paper Edition, 50 Copies. Price £1, 10s. WADDELL.

WALFORD. Four Biographies from 'Blackwood': Jane Taylor, Hannah More, Elizabeth Fry, Mary Somerville. By L. B. Walford. Crown 8vo, 5s.

WARREN'S (SAMUEL) WORKS:-

Diary of a Late Physician. Cloth, 2s. 6d.; boards, 2s. Ten Thousand A-Year. Cloth, 3s. 6d.; boards, 2s. 6d.

Now and Then. The Lily and the Bee. Intellectual and Moral Development of the Present Age. 4s. 6d.

Essays: Critical, Imaginative, and Juridical. 5s.

The Angler and the Loop-Rod. By DAVID WEBSTER. Crown 8vo, with Illustrations, 7s. 6d.

WENLEY.

Socrates and Christ: A Study in the Philosophy of Religion.

By R. M. Wenley, M.A., D.Sc., Lecturer on Mental and Moral Philosophy in Queen Margaret College, Glasgow; formerly Examiner in Philosophy in the University of Glasgow. Crown 8vo, 6s.

Aspects of Pessimism. Crown 8vo, 6s.

WERNER. A Visit to Stanley's Rear-Guard at Major Barttelot's Camp on the Aruhwimi. With an Account of River-Life on the Congo. By J. R. Werner, F.R.G.S., Engineer, late in the Service of the Etat Independent du Congo. With Maps, Portraits, and other Illustrations. 8vo, 16s.

WESTMINSTER ASSEMBLY. Minutes of the Westminster Assembly, while engaged in preparing their Directory.for Church Government, Confession of Faith, and Catechisms (November 1644 to March 1649). Edited by the Rev. Professor Alex. T. Mitchell. of St Andrews, and the Rev. John Strutters, LL.D. With a Historical and Critical Introduction by Professor Mitchell. 8vo, 15s.

 ${
m WHITE}.$

The Eighteen Christian Centuries. By the Rev. James WHITE. Seventh Edition. Post 8vo, with Index, 6s.

History of France, from the Earliest Times. Sixth Thousand.

Post 8vo, with Index, 6s.

WHITE.

Archæological Sketches in Scotland-Kintyre and Knapdale. By Colonel T. P. White, R.E., of the Ordnance Survey. With numerous Illustrations. 2 vols. folio, £4, 4s. Vol. I., Kintyre, sold separately, £2, 2s.

The Ordnance Survey of the United Kingdom. A Popular

Account. Crown 8vo. 5s.

- WILLIAMSON. The Horticultural Handbook and Exhibitor's Guide. A Treatise on Cultivating, Exhibiting, and Judging Plants, Flowers, Fruits, and Vegetables. By W. WILLIAMSON, Gardener. Revised by Malcolm Dunn, Gardener to his Grace the Duke of Buccleuch and Queensberry, Dalkeith Park. New and Cheaper Edition, enlarged. Crown 8vo, paper cover, 2s.; cloth, 2s. 6d.
- WILLIAMSON. Poems of Nature and Life. By DAVID R. WILLIAMSON, Minister of Kirkmaiden. Fcap. 8vo. 3s.
- WILLIAMSON. Light from Eastern Lands on the Lives of Abraham, Joseph, and Moses. By the Rev. ALEX. WILLIAMSON, Author of 'The Missionary Heroes of the Pacific,' 'Sure and Comfortable Words,' 'Ask and Receive,' &c. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- S. Behind an Eastern Veil. A Plain Tale of Events occurring in the Experience of a Lady who had a unique opportunity of observing the Inner Life of Ladies of the Upper Class in Persia. By C. J. WILLS, Author of 'In the Land of the Lion and Sun,' 'Persia as it is,' &c., &c. Demy WILLS. 8vo, 9s.
- WILLS AND GREENE. Drawing-Room Dramas for Children. By W. G. WILLS and the Hon. Mrs GREENE. Crown 8vo. 6s.

WILSON.

Works of Professor Wilson. Edited by his Son-in-Law,

Professor Ferrier. 12 vols. crown 8vo, £2, 8s. Christopher in his Sporting-Jacket. 2 vols., 8s.

Isle of Palms, City of the Plague, and other Poems. 4s.

Lights and Shadows of Scottish Life, and other Tales. 4s.

Essays, Critical and Imaginative. 4 vols., 16s.

The Noctes Ambrosianæ. 4 vols., 16s.

Homer and his Translators, and the Greek Drama. Crown 8vo, 4s.

WORSLEY.

Poems and Translations. By PHILIP STANHOPE WORSLEY, M.A. Edited by EDWARD WORSLEY. Second Edition, Enlarged. Fcap. 8vo, 6s. Homer's Odyssey. Translated into English Verse in the Spenserian Stanza. By P. S. Worsley. New and Cheaper Edition. Post 8vo, 7s. 6d. net.

Homer's Iliad. Translated by P. S. Worsley and Prof. Con-

ington. 2 vols. crown 8vo, 21s.

- YATE. England and Russia Face to Face in Asia. A Record of Travel with the Afghan Boundary Commission. By Captain A. C. Yate, Bombay Staff Corps. 8vo, with Maps and Illustrations, 21s.
- M. Northern Afghanistan; or, Letters from the Afghan Boundary Commission. By Major C. E. Yate, C.S.I., C.M.G. Bombay Staff Corps, F.R.G.S. 8vo, with Maps, 18s.
- E. Fortification: For the use of Officers in the Army, and Readers of Military History. By Colonel Yule, Bengal Engineers. 8vo, with Numerous Illustrations, 10s. There

UNIVERSITY

4/95.

BD 558

THIS BOOK IS DUE ON THE LAST DATE STAMPED BELOW

AN INITIAL FINE OF 25 CENTS WILL BE ASSESSED FOR FAILURE TO RETURN THIS BOOK ON THE DATE DUE. THE PENALTY

WILL INCREASE TO 50 CENTS ON THE FOURTH DAY AND TO \$1.00 ON THE SEVENTH DAY OVERDUE.

NOV 23 1934 SEP 3 1947 31 May'55CG 9 May'56 NB MAY 2 2 1955 LE 12 Dec'566R REC'D LD

LD 21-100m-7,'33

YB 23007

71558

BD 555.

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA LIBRARY

